
STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

THURSDAY, JANUARY 18, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
W ashing ton, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m. pursuant to adjournment on yes-
terday, in room no. 301, of the Senate Office Building, Senator Dun-
can U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, Townsend, and
Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order, please. I
see that Mr. Mott has resumed the witness seat at the committee
table.

TESTIMONY OF CHAELES S. MOTT, FLINT, MICH.—Besumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mott——
Mr. MOTT (interposing). Mr. Pecora, may I correct my last

answer ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MOTT. Due to the confusion I forgot for the moment. I did

make a demand on Mr. Covington for payment in October.
Mr. PECORA. In October of 1933?
Mr. MOTT. In October of 1933; yes; a written demand.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the written demand?
Mr. MOTT. I haven't it here.
Mr. PECORA. IS it in the form of a letter ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What reply did you get to it ?
Mr. MOTT. That he was unable to make payment at this time.
Mr. PECORA. When were the interest installments due and payable

on the note ?
Mr. MOTT. The note did not specify. The note simply specified

that it was a demand note.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce the note if you have it, Mr. Mott?
Mr. MOTT. I have it right here.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. MOTT. Here it is.
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4 8 8 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. A eoliateraled note produced by the witness. I will
read into the record, it being an original demand note, I do not think
the committee reporter should mark it as an exhibit. [Reading:]

DETROIT, MICH., December 1J{, 1933.

On demand after date I promise to pay to 0. S. Mott, or order two hundred
and forty thousand and no/100 dollars, at the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce, Detroit, Mich. Value received. With 6 percent interest per annum
from date.

HARRY S. COVINGTON.

Then there is a marginal notation on the face of the note, reading
as follows:

Collateraled by 30,000 shares of Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., stock.

No endorsements of any kind appear on the note. I now return,
the note to you, Mr. Mott.

Mr. MOTT. I thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you still have the collateral, Mr. Mott?
Mr. MOTT. The collateral was attached to the note.
The CHAIRMAN. And you still have it?
Mr. MOTT. Yes; it is right here.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Have you the stock certificates that were the subject

of this transaction ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes. Here it is.
Mr. PECORA. The certificate produced by the witness was issued

by the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., to Harry S. Covington,.
for 30,000 shares of the capital stock of the Group.

Senator COUZENS. Does it state the par value of the stock?
Mr. PECORA. I t has a par value of $20 a share. I should like to

read for the purpose of the record the following description which
is printed on the back of the stock certificate:

Article 9 of articles of association: The holders of stock of this corpora-
tion shall be individually and severally liable (in proportion to the number of
shares of its stock held by them respectively) for any statutory liability im-
posed upon this corporation by reason of its ownership of shares of the capital
stock of any bank or trust company, and the stockholders of this corporation,
by the acceptance of their certificates of stock of this corporation, severally
agree that such liability may be enforced in the manner that statutory liability
may now or hereafter be enforceable against stockholders of banks or trust
companies under the laws of the United States or the State of Michigan.

A list of the stockholders of this corporation shall be filed with the banking
commissioner of Michigan and the Comptroller of the Currency whenever
requested by either of these officers.

This corporation reserves and shall have the right from time to time, upon
affirmative vote of three fourths of its directors, to issue and dispose of all
or any of its unissued or increased stock for the purpose of acquiring stock of
banks, trust companies, and other corporations, without offering to the stock-
holders of this corporation for subscription any of the stock so to be disposed of.

The certificate is endorsed in blank by Harry S. Covington under
date of December 14, 1932. Now, Mr. Mott, will you tell me in
whose handwriting appears the filled-in matter on the face of the
note that you received from Mr. Covington and which has been
read into the record?

Mr. MOTT. That is Mr. Covington's handwriting, I believe.
At least, I believe it is. He handed me the note. I do not remember
that I saw him make the note out.
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Mr. PECORA. In whose handwriting is the date reading i4 December
14, 1932 ", which appears on the back of the certificate of stock that
you have produced here and which appears directly over the endorse-
ment of Harry S. Covington ?

Mr. MOTT. Really, not being a handwriting expert, I hardly feel
that I would be very well qualified to answer that question. If it
was similar to Mr. Covington's handwriting, I would suppose he
wrote it.

Mr. PECORA. I t does not appear to be similar to Mr. Covington's
handwriting, does it?

Mr. MOTT. NO. But Mr. Covington is here and Mr. Covington
can probably swear to who did put it in there, and when.

Mr. PECORA. That date, reading " December 14, 1933 ", is not in
your handwriting, is it?

Mr. MOTT. NO. I will swear to that.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, Mr. Mott, did you have more than

one conversation with Mr. Covington about your selling to him these
30,000 shares of stock before you sold them to him ?

Mr. MOTT. Possibly twice.
Mr. PECORA. HOW far apart were the two conversations?
Mr. MOTT. Not very far apart. It would be a matter of days or so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, was it at the first conversation that Mr,

Covington expressed to you a desire to purchase a substantial block
of shares of the group stock?

Mr. MOTT. AS far as I recollect; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And did Mr. Covington say anything to you at that

time, that you now recall, other than the fact that he wanted to
acquire a large block of stock of the group ?

Mr. MOTT. Well, he told me of his interest in the institution, his
confidence in it, and that an ownership of a larger block of stock
would enable him to speak with more authority in the bank as a
larger stockholder.

Mr. PECORA. Did you think that his ownership of a larger number
of shares of stock of the group would reenforce or enhance his
authority as an officer of the bank?

Mr. MOTT. I felt very sure that it would; and I felt that it would
be a very good thing for the other stockholders, including myself, in
regard to the value of the stock that we held.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, Mr. Mott, when did Mr. Covington first
speak to you about his desire to acquire a larger block of stock of the
group; or, I mean, when he first spoke to you, did he say how large
a block he would like to acquire ?

Mr. MOTT. I do not know whether it was the first or the second
time. It was one of the times that he mentioned it; yes.

Mr. PECORA. HOW large a quantity of stock did he~ indicate, if it
was the first or the second time that he spoke to you on the subject,
that he wanted to acquire ?

Mr. MOTT. He said anything up to 30,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Did he specify that number, 30,000 shares?
Mr. MOTT. He did.
Mr. PECORA. Did he tell you whether or not he had made any

effort up to that time to increase his holdings of stock of the group ?
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Mr. MOTT. I do not think so.
Mr. PECORA. Did ke ask you specifically if you would sell him any

of your holdings of stock of the group ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The first time he spoke to you on the subject did he

ask you that?
Mr. MOTT. I do not know whether it was the first or the second

lime.
Mr. PECORA. What led to the second conversation between you on

the subject?
Mr. MOTT. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Was it the fact that a» a result of the first conversa-

tion there had been no indication given by you to him that you would
sell him any of your holdings of stock of the group ?

Mr. MOTT. Probably. The first time he mentioned the thing it was
a new suggestion to me, and it was a matter that was the subject of
consideration, as is natural with a person when somebody suggests
buying an amount of stock or property to that amount. I t is quite
unusual for the person to turn around and say: "All right, I will do
that." A man has to consider it some.

Mr. PECORA. Did you indicate to him at the first conversation that
you would give the suggestion that you sell him some of your hold-
ings, consideration?

Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was the price discussed at the first conversation?
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr, PECORA. Why not, in view of the fact that you told him you

would give consideration to his suggestion that you sell him some of
your stock ?

Mr. MOTT. Well, I say the price was not mentioned, it was un-
doubtedly mentioned that it would be at the market.

Mr. PECORA. Was anything said in the first conversation on the
subject between you, concerning how he would pay for the stock
if you sold him any of your holdings ?

Mr. MOTT. I could not tell you whether it was ihe first or the
second time. But I understood, anyway, that he would have to
pay, that it would have to be paid for, with a note.

Mr. PECORA. Did you understand that at the outset?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU understood at the outset of the negotiations

between you and Mr. Covington
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That he would pay for the stock entirely by note, or

with a note ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you were readily agreeable to selling him the

stock on those terms of payment?
Mr. MOTT. Yes. I had done that same thing many times before

in the case of stock in companies in which I had been interested;
and it is being done every day. It is standard practice.

Mr. PECORA. Were you familiar with the conditions of the group
at that time? That is to say, in December'of 1932, when you had
these conversations or negotiations with Mr Covington?
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Mr. MOTT. Not as they are understood today.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were a member of the executive committee right

down to the time that a receiver was appointed for the group y
weren't you?

Mr. MOTT. I was a member of the executive committee; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And as such you endeavored to keep yourself posted

as to the condition of the company, didn't you ?
Mr. MOTT. I did.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW many shares of stock did you have in the

group ?
Mr. MOTT. AS I testified on yesterday, before the sale to Mr.

Covington I had approximately 42,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. And you were aware of the provisions in the articles

of association of the group which is printed on the back of the stock
certificate that has been produced here, weren't you ?

Mr. MOTT. I have read that, and I took it for what it was worth-
Mr. PECORA. What did you think it was worth ?
Mr. MOTT. Nothing.
Mr. PECORA. That is, you did not think it meant anything?
Mr. MOTT. It meant something, yes; but I had received advice

that it would not stand up under the law.
Mr. PECORA. When did you receive such advice ?
Mr. MOTT. Well, I don't know. I cannot state any specific date,,

but during the past 6 or 8 months—say, 6 months—the matter has
been built up in law and by briefs, and that sort of thing, so that
it would indicate quite clearly that that was the fact. As a matter
of fact, I understand that in Missouri the Federal district court
rendered an opinion that would substantiate that. And then in Wis-
consin, in the district court; and also in the court of appeals, which
affirmed the same idea—that, apparently, a corporation, not a bank-
ing corporation, could not write into its—whatever you call it, arti-
cles of association or anything else, that which was not provided for
under the corporate law.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are not a lawyer, are you ?
Mr. MOTT. NO. But I have read a terrible lot of it during the past

6 months.
Mr. PECORA. When for the first time did you reach the conclusion

that that provision of the articles of association which is inscribed
or printed on the stock certificates of the group, with respect to
statutory^ law affecting holders of stock, under tne banking laws,
was meaningless ?

Mr. MOTT. That I cannot say. I was not very much interested
in that for the reason that I had already loaned the group 2y2
million dollars, which was more than any possible assessment that
could be made against me. And I had figured that I had put up
more than three times the amount of any possible assessed liability.
So I dismissed the matter from my mind, feeling that I was not
liable.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr.. Mott, do you regard yourself as having
been one of the " founders ", so-called, of this group ?

Mr. MOTT. Absolutely not.
Mr. PECORA. Were you a stockholder of the group from its in-

ception ?
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Mr. MOTT. Let me explain it in my own way: I was a stockholder
in the Industrial Bank in Flint, which later combined with the
Union bank there and was called the Union Industrial. And I
was also a stockholder in the National Bank of Commerce, which
combined with the Union Trust Co., and took in the Griswold.
Then the Union Commerce Corporation took over the Union In-
dustrial Bank. And later the Guardian Detroit Bank combined
with the Union Commerce Corporation. I was not active in the
formation of the combinations in any way at all. My stock was
transferred along with others, but I had nothing to do with the
formation of any of them.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the stock that you had in the banks that you
have mentioned, was exchanged for stock of the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., when that company took over those banks?

Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was that the time when you first became a stockholder

of the group ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you at that time observe that provision of the

articles of association of the group which is inscribed on the cer-
tificates of stock of the group ?

Mr. MOTT. NO. I never knew anything about that until about a
year ago.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Mott, I do not know whether Mr. Pecora has
called your attention to this provision, but I notice on the face of the
certificate a provision that this certificate is issued subject to all of
the provisions of the company's articles of association, as indicated
by article 9, and so forth, which refers to the very part that is on
the back of the certificate. So it seems to me that constitutes a con-
tract with the stockholder, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. That is the legal question that is now in the courts
of Michigan, I understand.

Mr. MOTT. On the other hand, we have the courts of Missouri, the
Federal court of Missouri, and the district court and the court of
appeals in Wisconsin, saying to the contrary.

Senator ADAMS. Of course, I am curious, Mr. Mott, to know upon
what ground they would say to a man that he could not make a
contract with a corporation when he buys the stock. I can see where
they would say that the corporation could not impose it on him by
amending the bylaws, but when he accepts it, why, it seems to me
that it comes awfully close to being a contract.

Mr. MOTT. A lot of things seem like contracts. I t seemed like a
contract when we bought the United States Government bonds pay-
able in gold, but we found they were different. We found it was
something else. Now I don't know. I am not passing on that.

Senator ADAMS. The fact that one man violates his contract is no
excuse for another.

Mr. MOTT. I don't say that the Government violated its contract.
T lay it on the table.

Senator COUZENS. Did you not consider, Mr. Mott, that there was
a moral obligation after you accepted and signed for that certificate?

Mr. MOTT. I never read that thing. There are very few people, I
believe, who do read the provisions on their stock certificates.
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Mr. PECORA. When did you first know that that provision was
printed on the stock certificates ?

Mr. MOTT. Well, probably about a year ago.
Mr. PECORA. Not until then?
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. And what brought it to your attention then, Mr. Mott,.

in view of the fact that for 2 or 3 or more years prior to that time
while you were a stockholder it had steadily escaped your obser-
vation ?

Mr. MOTT. I don't know. There must have been some general
discussion, some discussion somewhere.

Mr. PECORA. And your memory about that is not clear ?
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, may I intrude a moment? Mr. Mott

was making some comment on the Government obligations. It seems
to me there was a suggestion in that. You know the provisions in
Government bonds to which you refer were, I think, not authorized
by any statute of the United States. I think they were put in at the
time by the Treasury of the United States. I think there is a very
serious question whether or not the Treasury of the United States
ever had any right to put those provisions in the bonds. In this
case those provisions are put in by the very fundamental law of the
corporation itself.

Mr. MOTT. NOW, you hit on exactly the thing that I think is
spoken of by the courts that I mentioned, the question as to whether
or not a corporation, the Guardian Group Corporation, had any
right to put in there a provision of assessibility which was not
provided for under the law, and your answer to me regarding the
other thing is exactly the answer on this thing here, as I understand
it.

Senator COUZENS. AS a matter of fact, did the attorney general of
the State of Michigan approve of this holding company procedure
based on that very article that you referred to on the certificate ?

Mr. MOTT. YOU would know more about that than I would.
Senator COUZENS. I understood that there was some issue raised

at one time in Michigan as to the right of the holding company to
organize and hold banks' stocks and trust companies' stock, and
that the attorney general of the State of Michigan gave an opinion
that it was all right with that provision in the articles.

Mr. MOTT. The attorney general of the State of Michigan recom-
mended to the Burgess Hospital that they start suit against me a
short time ago, on which the circuit court handed down an opinion
that I was neither legally nor morally responsible for the com-
plaint made, and that was affirmed by the Supreme Court, and
yet it was recommended by the attorney general's department that
I be gone after.

Senator COUZENS. YOU think that is an alibi for this case, then?
Mr. MOTT. NO, no. I get terribly confused by what
Senator COUZENS (interposing). Lawyers say?
Mr. MOTT. Lawyers say, and what the facts are. I don't know.
Senator COUZENS. YOU are no more confused than I am in that

regard.
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Senator ADAMS. YOU know, every once in a while someone con-
fuses the opinion of an attorney general with the decisions of the
court. I t is not always quite as final.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mott, while you were a stockholder of the banks
that subsequently became units of the group, did you have any
opinion of your own as to whether or not, as such a stockholder,
you were subject to statutory liability as a stockholder of the bank?

Mr. MOTT. Yes; as a stockholder of the Union Industrial Bank,
I realized that I was subject to assessment liability. There was no
question on that. And I even went further and voluntarily in 1929
contributed to the Union Industrial Bank far more than my assessed
liability.

Mr. PECORA. We know about that, Mr. "Mott, but it hardly has
any relationship to the subject of this examination. When you ex-
changed your bank shares for the shares of the capital stock of the
group, on the occasion of the acquisition of those banks by the group,
did you feel thereupon that that liability had fallen away from
you ?

Mr. MOTT. I did not give it any thought.
Mr. PECORA. YOU gave it no thought at all ?
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Did you feel that you were under that liability?
Mr. MOTT. I gave it no thought at all at that time.
Mr. PECORA. When for the first time did you give the subject any

thought as to whether or not any liability attached to you as a stock-
holder of the group stock, under the banking laws and the other
l&ws of the State of Michigan or the United States?

Mr. MOTT. Well, when I first thought of the possibility of liability
I came to the instant conclusion that by virtue of my having loaned,
advanced money, 2% millions, to the group, that if there was any
liability it would come out of that.

Mr. PECORA. When was that? When did you give thought to
that?

Mr. MOTT. I cannot say.
Mr. PECORA. Was it before the sale of this 30,000 shares to Mr.

Covington in December of 1932 ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you before that sale feel that you under any

liability
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. AS an owner of group stock
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. TO assessment?
Mr. MOTT. When I sold him the stock I didn't feel that I was

relieving myself of any liability, assessed liability. I didn't think
I had any assessed liability then.

Mr. PECORA. That is what I am coming to. When are you con-
scious of having first firmly developed the thought in your own
mind that you were not liable as an, owner or holder of group stock
for assessment in the event of failure of any of the banks that were
controlled and owned by^the group?

Mr. MOTT. Well, I cannot say. I t was some time previous to
December 1932.
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Mr. PECORA. What happened at that time that you say was some
time prior to December 1932 that brought home to you the thought
or the belief that you were not under any such liability as an owner
of group stock?

Mr. MOTT. Because I make a practice of more or less listing my
liabilities, actual and contingent, not in a book, but I take a piece
of paper, for instance, scrap paper, and write those things down.

Mr. PECORA. And do you recall having written down a memo-
randum which is to the effect that you were not under any liability
as an owner of the group stock ?

Mr. MOTT. I t omitted liability as an owner of the stock.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, let us see, Mr. Mott. You said a few

minutes ago that the first timie you observed the provision of article
9 of the articles of association of the group which are printed on
the back of the stock certificates was about a year ago ?

Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which would make it after the sale to Mr. Coving-

ton of this 30,000 shares?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the occasion for your making a memo-

randum some time prior to December 1932 that you were not liable
as a holder of group stock?

Mr. MOTT. Let me state this again. I said that I have for years
inade a practice of making memorandums simply to get the thing
set in my mind as to my actual and contingent liabilities, the actual
money that I owed on notes, contingent liabilities, endorsements of
notes for others, and contracts or anything else, for the purpose of
telling what my maximum liabilities were, and I did not write down
on the paper that regarding Guardian Group stock I have no lia-
bility. I t just did not appear. I did not consider that I had a
liability there.

Mr. PECORA. At that time what had caused you to feel that yon
did not have any such liabilities?

Mr. MOTT. The principal reason, as I remember it, was the fact
that I had loaned the group 2y2 million dollars.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you felt that because you had made that loan
the amount of the loan far exceeded any statutory liability that you
might be under as an owner of group stock, didn't you?

Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. But connotes the fact that you were cognizant of

l)eing under a liability ?
Mr. MOTT. Not necessarily.
Mr. PECORA. The amount of which, however, was exceeded by the

loan that you had made to the Flint bank?
Mr. MOTT. NO. If there was a question—if Mr. Brown over here

had some kind of a claim against me for a thousand dollars and
I had loaned him $10,000, I would not have to be very greatly con-
cerned about whether or not his claim of $1,000 was any good or
not. I would not have to figure that out at all.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Mott, I suppose that you have had legal
advice on those things, but I do not believe that if this is a valid
provision you could differentiate that from the situation of a direct
assessment on the part of the bank when you were a depositor.
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Now, as I understand the rule, Mr. Mott, you can not offset the
liability or an assessment on stock against your deposit. What
you have to do is to pay your assessment and then simply take your
prorata payment. That is, they do not offset each other. That
is the repeated holdings of the courts.

Mr. MOTT. I do not contradict you in any way at all. I would
not be able to anyhow.

Senator ADAMS. Oh, don't hesitate.
Mr. MOTT. I am not questioning that at all. That may all be so.

[ was asked as to how and why I did these things. I have done a
lot of things that were entirely wrong.

Senator ADAMS. If you have not, you are most remarkable.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mott, while you were an owner of the capital

stock of the bank or banks that subsequently became units of this
group you knew that you were under the statutory liability as such
stockholder, didn't you?

Mr, MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When you transferred those bank shares for shares

of the group what was your feeling about whether or not you were
liable as a stockholder of the group ?

Mr. MOTT. I was not conscious of any feeling.
Mr. PECORA. YOU gave it no thought at all ?
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Did you still think you were under a corresponding

liability?
Mr. MOTT. NO ; it did not occur to me.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first come to the conclusion that you

were not liable as a stockholder of the group ?
Mr. MOTT. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Was it before your sale of the 30,000 shares to Mr.

Covington in December 1932 ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That you are sure of ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell the committee what it was that happened

prior to December 1932 that first made you aAvare of the fact, as you
thought it to be the fact, that you were not liable as a stockholder
of the group?

Mr. MOTT. I cannot sa} .̂
Mr. PECORA. YOU said that you were not aware of the provision

inscribed on the back of these stock certificates with regard to article
9 of the articles of association until about a year ago.

Mr. MOTT. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Which is after the sale to Covington ?
Mr. MOTT. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did you ask anything of Mr. Covington when

you agreed to sell your 30,000 shares of group stock to him for
$240,000, about his ability to pay the note which he gave you for
the stock?

Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the note was for a very substantial amount,

nearly a quarter of a million dollars ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And ĵ ou took his note without any inquiry of any
kind on your part as to his ability to meet it ?

Mr. MOTT. Yes. He held a very responsible position and got a
good salary, a very substantial salary.

Mr. PECORA. What was the salary ?
Mr. MOTT. I cannot tell exactly, but I think it was about $25,000

a year.
Mr. PECORA. YOU thought that his being in receipt of that salary

was an assurance to you of his responsibility or ability to meet the
note for $240,000?

Mr. MOTT. I felt that the note would be paid in the course of
time. The market price on the stock was very low.

Mr. PECORA. But the aggregate amount that he agreed to pay
was pretty large, wasn't it?

Mr. MOTT. Ye,s; but with a slight advance in the stock it would
have been possible to have paid off part or maybe all of the note.

Mr. PECORA. Were you looking to an advance in the stock to en-
able Mr. Covington to meet his note?

Mr. MOTT. I thought that was easily possible.
Mr. PECORA. Were you looking to it as a means of enabling Mr.

Covington to pay you his note of $240,000?
Mr. MOTT. Well, that is hard to say. I have sold other stock
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Let us confine ourselves to thi,s one

transaction, Mr. Mott.
Mr. MOTT. I cannot answer that.
Mr. PECORA. Had you any assurances whatsoever as to Mr. Cov-

ington's financial responsibility to enable him to meet this note
for $240,000 when you sold your stock to him?

Mr. MOTT. Only his position" and hi(s salary.
Mr. PECORA. Were you acquainted with any facts that would

reflect the financial position of Mr. Covington when you agreed to
sell him for $240,000 your 30,000 shares of stock and took his note
for full purchase price?

Mr. MOTT. I don't think so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew that the stock had been steadily declining

in market value for a long period of time prior to December 14,
1932, didn't you?

Mr. MOTT. Just as every other stock did.
Mr. PECORA. JSTO ; let us confine ourselves to this stock, Mr. Mott.

You knew that, didn't you ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And on December 14, 1932 had conditions appreciably

improved over what they had been for any period of time before
that?

Mr. MOTT. I cannot tell from recollection.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew that general business conditions were at an

exceedingly low ebb in December 1932 at the time of this transaction ?
Mr. MOTT. For quite a period; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And were getting worse?
Mr. MOTT. I t did not occur to me that they were getting worse.
Mr. PECORA. What knowledge did you possess at that time of the

financial condition of the group which indicated to you that the price
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of $8 a share for the group stock was a fair and reasonable price anct
one that you were willing to sell your stock for ?

Mr. MOTT. I t is hard for me to answer that directly. I was opti-
mistic regarding the future of the group. I thought that conditions
were going to improve.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had been thinking that for some time, hadn't yo%
prior to December 1932?

Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECOEA. And instead of their improving during that period

of time that you thought they were going to improve, they got stead-
ily worse, didn't they?

Mr. MOTT. For a certain period.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know the condition of the group in December

1932 when you had this transaction with Covington?
Mr. MOTT. Not as I know it now.
Mr. PECORA. What do you know it to be now ?
Mr. MOTT. I know very little except what I have seen in the papers

and discussed.
Mr. PECORA. What did you know it to be on December 14, 1932, or

about that time?
Mr. MOTT. Well, that is a rather large order to answer.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were a member of the board of the group and a

member of the executive committee of the board ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't that put you in a position where you could

inform yourself fully as to the condition of the group and its various
units ?

Mr. MOTT. I lacked a lot of information that my position might
have enabled me to have ascertained if there had been enough hours
in the day to have done it.

Mr. PECORA. When Covington came to you and offered to buy your
stock for the market price which you knew then to be $8, did you
think of making a specific inquiry of your own that would inform
you as to the actual value of the stock before you agreed to sell it
for $8 a share to Covington?

Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. What can you tell this committee you knew as to the

condition of the group at about the time you sold this stock to
Covington ?

Mr. MOTT. I don't think I could give a satisfactory explanation
on that.

Mr. PECORA. Why not?
Mr; MOTT. Well, because, as I said, apparently I did not know all

the conditions that existed.
Mr. PECORA. What did you know in December 1932 concerning

the condition of the group.
Mr. MOTT. I knew that there had been a very considerable liquida-

tion in deposits; that there had been criticism, and so on.
Mr. PECORA. Of what kind?
Mr. MOTT. Well, I attended the meeting with Chief Examiner Ley-

burn and tried to get as much information as I could from him,
follow his advice, and so on.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 4 8 9 9

Mr. PECORA. Didn't all that inform you that the condition of the
Group was pretty desperate in December 1932, prior to your sale of
the stock to Co vington ?

Mr. MOTT. I t was difficult; yes. I t was in a difficult position.
Mr. PECORA. Yolu knew that the Union Guardian Trust Co. had

had to go to the E.F.C. for large loans in order to keep it from
suspending ?

Mr. MOTT. Yes; and I also knew that it applied for 7% million
dollars, of which I loaned 2 ^ , but I was not alarmed by that.

Mr. PECORA. YOU knew that much earlier than December 1932 the
Group had found it necessary to borrow millions of dollars in order
to enable it to carry on? Didn't you know that?

Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew that it had outstanding obligations of

around fourteen or fifteen million dollars?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What else did you know about its condition that made

it seem to be desperate, or " difficult", to use your words?
Mr. MOTT. Well, those were the principal things.
Mr. PECORA. Did you feel at that time that any of the unit banks

might need to close?
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think they would have to close ?
Mr. MOTT. I thought the would not have to close.
Mr. PECORA. Hadn't you attended conferences as a director with

officers of the group and various of the banks at which there was
discussed the difficult situation of the group and its unit banks prior
to December 14, 1932?

Mr. MOTT. The only one I remember is the discussion of the
Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. The Union Guardian Trust Co. ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the only discussion you ever participated in

as a director of the group with regard to the condition of the group
during the year 1932?

Mr. MOTT. Only one that seemed to be in considerable difficulties.
Mr. PECORA. When did you make this demand upon Covington for

the payment of this note?
Mr. MOTT. In October.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the date?
Mr. MOTT. Oh, I think it was about a little after the middle of

October.
Senator COUZENS. Last year?
Mr. MOTT. Yes; 1933.
Mr. PECORA. And I believe you said before that you made that

demand in writing?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Through the medium of a letter?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU haven't a copy of the letter?
Mr. MOTT. Not here.
Mr. PECORA. What reply did you get to it ?
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Mr. MOTT. That due to circumstances over which he had no con-
trol he was not able at this time to meet the demand.

Mr. PECORA. Did you do anything about it?
Mr. MOTT. Nothing further.
The CHAIRMAN. Did you ever trade in this stock, Mr. Mott, but

.and sell group stock?
Mr. MOTT. NO. I practically—no; I did not.
The CHAIRMAN. Were you a member of any syndicate that under-

took to boost the price of the stock up by buying and selling ?
Mr. MOTT. YOU can call it anything you want. I don't know what

you would call it. Back in
Senator COTJZENS (interposing). Were you in the syndicate that

Mr. Kanzler testified about?
Mr. MOTT. Well, I don't know what—let me tell you what I was

in. I am not sure. I don't want to try to identify it that way.
I find here that on December 11, 1930, I paid for i,250 shares of
stock at 60, and January 9, 1931, 750 shares.

Senator COTTZENS. At what?
Mr. MOTT. At 53.81; and May 9, 1931, 500 shares at 42; and that

there were delivered to me later 500 shares at an average cost of
'31.68, which was a result of my having agreed to buy, together with
other directors, 3,000 shares at a price not to exceed 60, which wTas
not for the purpose of speculation but was for the purpose of tak-
ing the stock oft the market, and believing that if the stock should
suddenly drop, keep dropping further and further, it would affect
confidence in the units.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Mott, you speak of the market. What is the
type of market upon which this stock was traded ?

Mr. MOTT I don't understand.
Senator COTJZENS. Detroit Stock Exchange, wasn't it?
Mr. MOTT. Detroit Stock Exchange; yes.
Senator ADAMS. It was listed upon that exchange?
Mr. MOTT. Yes. And then subsequently I find that I paid for

another 3,000 shares. On September 18, 1931, there was 2,240 shares
at 24.64; October 1, 1931, 760 shares at 23.70.'

Senator COTTZENS. Those later purchases were by the second pur-
chasing1 syndicate ?

Mr. MOTT. That was the second proposition.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know when you sold these 30,000 shares of

stock to Covington that at that time Covington was substantially
indebted to the Union Guardian Trust Co. ?

Mr. MOTT. I didn't know it then, and I don't know it now.
Mr. PECORA. YOU don't even know it now ?
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. That is how much or how little you knew of Coving-

ton's financial responsibility when you made the sale to him, is
that it?

Mr. MOTT. Well, I say I don't know it now. I presume I might
not ask if you know it or whether it is a fact. Is it presented as a
fact?

Mr. PECORA. YOU were a director of the Union Guardian Trust
Co., were you not?

Mr. MOTT. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know whether or not Mr. Covington was
a borrower at the bank ?

Mr. MOTT. I will put it this way, that I did not know that he
was, and I do not know now. I assume it is intended to infer by
the question that he is; but I do not know that.

Senator COUZENS. Did you deduct from your income tax return of
1932 the difference in the price you paid for those 30,000 shares and
the price you sold them for to Mr. Covington ?

Mr. MOTT. I did.
Senator COTJZENS. YOU deducted it as a loss ?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was anything said between you and Mr. Covington,

in any conversation you had with him with respect to your selling
him the stock, about liability?

Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECCRA. Not a word ?
Mr. MOTT. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know at any time while you were a director

of the group that in the years 1930, 1931, and 1932 the business
operation of the group resulted in a deficit for each of those years
to the group ?

Mr. MOIT. I was informed by statements and otherwise that the
units made money from an operating standpoint

Mr. PECORA. That was not my question.
Mr. MOTT (continuing). But as to how much the charge-offs and

reserves were to offset in whole or in part, that I do not recollect.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know that in those years that I have men-

tioned the group itself operated at a deficit ?
Mr. MOIT. No.
Mr. PECORA. Or, rather, at a deficit at the end of each of those

years ?
Mr. MOTT. NO ; that was not my understanding.
Senator COTJZENS. When you made this deal with Mr. Covington

did you have in mind that it was at the close of the year and you
might be able to deduct that loss from your income tax for 1932 ?

Mr. MOTT. I assume if I had sold it at a loss it would be deducted.
Senator COTTZENS. Yes; but did you have that in contemplation

when you made the deal?
Mr. MOTT. I probably had it in mind as a possibility.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mott, you spoke before of some loan made to

the Flint bank. What was the amount of that ?
Mr. MOTT. Ill 1929?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MOTT. Over 3% millions.
Mr. PECORA. That was in order to make good some heavy loss that

the bank sustained because of the misconduct of somebody or other?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was any of that money afterwards repaid to you?
Mr. MOTT. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much ?
Mr. MOTT. My own loss in that was something like a million and

a quarter. Of that Sy2 million dollars or more which was put up,
that was reduced by recoveries through the securities that were ob-
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tained back from brokers and from the defaulters and certain pay-
ments by the bonding company, which reduced it to something in
the neighborhood of a million dollars; and then other directors and
stockholders participated later in the return of about half of that;
so that my net contribution was about a million and a quarter
dollars.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, these other officers and directors
of the bank bound themselves by agreement, did they not, to pay
back to you the moneys that you had advanced to the bank?

Mr. MOTT. After I had provided money, yes; not before.
Senator COUZENS. Then after the matter was concluded, had you

stood more than your share of the obligations of the stockholders
and directors?

Mr. MOTT. Yes; because there were quite a number of stockholders
who did not participate in the thing, and we had to make that up.
Furthermore, there was still something like $35,000 of the obliga-
tion that I had personally to take care of because it was not taken
up by anybody else.

Mr. PECORA. At the time you made this advance of approximately
3y2 million dollars in 1929 you were the largest individual stock-
holder in that bank, were you not ?

Mr. MOTT. £fo; I was not. The Union Commerce Corporation was
the largest stockholder.

Mr. PECORA. But you were a large stockholder in the Union Com-
merce Corporation?

Mr. MOTT. I had exchanged my stock for the Union Commerce
stock; yes.

Senator COUZENS. Did the Union Commerce Co. as a stockholder
pay its contribution for the defalcation?

Mr. MOTT. They did not; they were not even asked to.
Senator COUZENS. When the final accounting was concluded, what

amount had you paid in excess of your proper quota ?
Mr. MOTT. It depends upon what you call my proper quota.
Senator COUZENS. I mean, as based on the stockholdings you had.
Mr. MOTT. Based on the stockholdings, I cannot tell exactly, be-

cause I would have to give you the number of shares on which other
stockholders did not contribute.

Senator COUZENS. But based on the stockholdings which you your-
self had, you must have known to what extent you exceeded your
contribution, based on your own stock, notwithstanding what other
sto kholders may have defaulted.

Mr. MOTT. Well, I could get the information for you. We worked
out a schedule which would indicate that each share of stock should
be paid a certain amount.

Senator COUZENS. What amount?
Mr. MOTT. Well, I can't remember offhand the dollars per share.

That was a matter of record and is easily ascertainable. A certain
number of stockholders did pay that and a large number of other
stockholders did not pay; and what they did not pay was con-
tributed by directors, including myself, in proportion to what we had.

Senator COUZENS. SO that there were other directors than your-
self that exceeded the quota in their payment ?

Mr. MOTT. Yes, sir. But over and beyond that, as I say, I suf-
fered a loss of still $35,000.
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Senator COUZENS. SO your contention is that over and above your
legitimate obligations you contributed about $35,000 ?

Mr. MOTT. God knows what my legitimate obligations were. I
never stopped to figure that out.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW many shares did you have in that bank ?
Mr. MOTT. Maybe I can tell you; I don't know.
The CHAIRMAN. Out of the entire capital stock of the bank, how

many shares did you have ?
Mr. MOTT. I think I had about—let me see if I have got the figures

here. [After referring to memoranda:] I hed about 25 percent
of the stock in the Union Industrial; about 25,000 shares.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the par value?
Mr. MOTT. $20—wait a minute; I am not sure whether it wag

$20 or $100.
The CHAIRMAN. That makes a little difference.
Mr. PECORA. The difference between $500,000 and 2y2 millions.
Mr. MOTT. There was 100,000 shares. At $20 that would be

$2,000,000. It must have been $20 share.
Senator COUZENS. In addition to that, did you have any holdings

in the Industrial Holding Co., or whatever it was?
Mr. MOTT. YOU mean the Union Commerce Co. ?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. MOTT. Oh, yes. Apparently I had about 10,000 shares of

Union Commerce.
Senator COUZENS. Were any of the stockholders of the Union

Commerce asked to contribute on account of defalcations ?
Mr. MOTT. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Why were they not asked?
Mr. MOTT. Well, because the stock of the Union Industrial Bank

had just been turned over, and, as a matter of fact, while I—well,
I did not in any way arrange for the exchange of stock or set the
price or value or anything of that sort. That was done by the pres-
ident of the bank, Mr. Brown. I was present when Mr. Brown
came down there and showed his figures on the Union Industrial
Bank to Mr. Blair who was the head of the Union Commerce, and
the question was brought up—we had audits by our own people;
and I think there was an audit by some certified accountant, if I
remember rightly—but the question was brought up regarding an
audit by the Union Commerce people, and I told Mr. Blair that I
would undertake to see that the assets were as stated, and that
was accepted; and when some 2 months afterwards it appeared
that the assets were depleted by some millions of dollars it hardly
a logical thing to ask the people to whom you transferred the stock
to make good on it. I t was up to those who had received the stock
of the Union Commerce in exchange for the Union Industri al stock.
What the legal set-up was never entered into the picture at alL

Mr. PECORA. When you sold 30,000 shares of group stock to Cov-
ington for $240,000 and took his note therefor, you were firmly of
the opinion then that Mr. Covington was financially responsible for
the amount of the note, were you not?

Mr. MOTT. Well, it depends on what you mean. I considered him
financially responsible; yes.

Mr. PECORA. Why did you defer the making of a demand for the
payment of that note until October 1933, in view of that ?
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Mr. MOTT. Because I had not expected, if he gave a note, that he
was going to be able to pay that within 30 or 60 days, and when all
this trouble eventuated it became very clear that it was going to be
difficult for him to pay the note.

Mr. PECORA. IS that why you made the demand—because you knew
it was going to be difficult to pay it?

Mr. MOTT. The demand had to be made sometime.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you wait until October 1933 before making

any demand, if in December 1932 you felt that he was financially
responsible for the amount of the note ?

Mr. MOTT. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Neither do I.
Mr. MOTT. Why do I go out one door when I could have gone out

by another door? I don't know. I might have made it—it would
have been just as easy to have done it 6 months previously.

Senator ADAMS. Did you have any anticipation or expectation
that Covington couid pay the note in 1933 when you made the
demand ?

Mr. MOTT. NO.
Senator ADAMS. Why did you make it then ?
Mr. MOTT. AS a matter of record.
Mr. PECORA. HOW big a loss did that sale represent to you approxi-

mately ?
Mr. MOTT. I think that 25,000 shares out of what I sold would cost

about $36 a share.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much of a loss on account of that sale did you

deduct from your taxable income for the year 1932?
Mr. MOTT. I could multiply it out; I would have to multiply it out.

Something like $30 a share, I presume. It would be a capital loss of
$900,000 or $1,000,000—something of that sort, I assume.

Mr. PECORA. That is all, Mr. Mott.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU are excused.
(Witness excused.)

TESTIMONY OF HARRY & COVINGTON, NEW YORK, N.Y,

The CHAIRMAN. DO you solemnly swear that the testimony you
will give in this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and noth-
ing but the truth, so help you God ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Your full name, address, and present occupation?
Mr. COVINGTON. Harry S. Covington; 60 East Ninety-sixth Street,

New York. I work for a sugar company.
Mr. PECORA. In what capacity?
Mr. COVINGTON. Vice president.
Mr. PECORA. What is the name of the company ?
Mr. COVINGTON. United States Sugar Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Mott, the preceding witness, in any way identi-

fied with that company?
Mr. COVINGTON. He is recorded as a large stockholder in that com-

pany ; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you obtain your position there through Mr. Mott?
Mr, COVINGTON. I did not, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU have heard the testimony that was given before
this committee by Mr. Mott this morning, have you not?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you hear also the testimony he gave before this

committee yesterday afternoon?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you are familiar with everything he testified to ?
Mr. COVINGTON. AS much as my memory will permit; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Covington, were you an officer or director of the

Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.?
Mr. COVINGTON. I was not an officer; I was an officer at one time

at no salary, in the early stages, with no active part. I t was an
inactive position, and later those positions were dropped. There-
were a number of men who were made officers in units, but they
were all dropped, and, as I recall it, none of them drew any salaries..
I did not. I was a director of the Group Co., the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, at its inception, and then I was off the board whem
another gentleman took my place that they wanted; and for about
a year I was not a director, and then I was elected again as a director
of the Group Co.

Mr. PECORA. When did you first cease to be a director of the-
Group Co. ? You said you were a director at the outset.

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did you continue to be a director ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Until about the first of the year.
Mr. PECORA. Of what year?
Mr. COVINGTON. Of the organization or the merger between the

Union Commerce Corporation
Mr. PECORA. That merger or consolidation became effective on

December 16,1929, did it not?
Mr. COVINGTON. I assume that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were a director at that time ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yesy sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you remained as a director for a year there-

after ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I remained a director, as I recall it, until about

the first of that year. In 1930 I was not a director until the end of
that year, or until the first of 1931.

Mr. PECORA. Did you continue to be a director from either the
end of 1930 or the beginning of 1931 until the receiver for the group
was appointed last year ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And as such director, were you a regular attendant

at meetings of the board ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir; fairly regular.
Mr. PECORA. Were you also, while a director of the group, a mem-

ber of any committee of the board of the group ?
Mr. COVINGTON. There was an operating committee at the early

stages of which I was a member. I wasi not on the executive com-
mittee nor on the advisory committee. I continued as a member of
the operating committee, I believe, until the time I was reelected as
a director. The records will have to show this, Mr. Pecora. I was
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reelected a director and, I believe, made a member of the executive
committee, upon my reelection to the board.

Mr. PECORA. While you were a member of the operating commit-
tee of the board did you attend its meetings ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And when you became a member of the executive

committee of the board of the group, did you attend all meetings of
such executive committee with regularity?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes; I believe I would call it with regularity—as
often as I could go.

Mr. PECORA. Were you also an officer or director of any unit
bank or banks of the group ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of which bank or banks were you an officer or

director ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I was a director of the Union Bank of Commerce.

I later became a director of the Guardian National Bank of Com-
merce at the time of the merger, and I was a director of the bank
in Flint.

Mr. PECORA. That is the bank in Flint that Mr. Mott referred to
in the course of his testimony?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir. I was elected director there, I believe,
shortly after the episode that Mr. Mott talked about.

Mr. PECORA. In addition to being a director of those banks were
you an officr of any of them?

Mr. COVINGTON. I was an officer of the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce.

Mr. PECORA. What office did you hold?
Mr. COVINGTON. I was executive vice president.
Mr. PECORA. Were you also an officer of the bank at Flint at any

time?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the name of the Flint bank?
Mr. COVINGTON. The Union Industrial Bank.
The CHAIRMAN. It is not a national bank?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Were you an officer of the National Bank of

Commerce before the consolidation with the Guardian Detroit?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. What office did you hold in the National Bank

of Commerce?
Mr. COVINGTON. There were three executive vice presidents. I was

one of them, the third ranking one of them.
Senator COUZENS. YOU were next to Mr. Sanger, were you ?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir; not at the early stages, Senator. I was

in the uptown office up until 1931, as I recall it, when they brought
me down town. I was in charge of the uptown office in the General
Motors Building.

Mr. PECORA. When did you first become a stockholder of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc. ?

Mr. COVINGTON. When the exchange took place between the Union
Commerce Corporation and the Guardian Detroit Union Group.

Mr. PECORA. That was in December 1929 ?
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Mr. COVINGTON. That was stock I had previously held.
Mr. PECORA. But you continued to be a stockholder from that

time on?
Mr. COVENGITON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you, from December 1929, increase your holdings

of capital stock of the group ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you steadily increase them?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What were they at the start ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I should think about 50 shares, all told.
Mr. PECORA. Up to December 14, 1932, to what extent had you

increased your holdings of group stock?
Mr. COVINGTON. TO an average, I would say, around 900 to 1,000

shares that I was interested in directly and indirectly.
Mr. PECORA. In December 1932, did you have any transaction

with the preceding witness, Mr. Mott, with respect to capital stock
of the group ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I do not understand the question, if you please.
Mr. PECORA. In December 1932, did you have any transaction with

the preceding witness, Mr. Mott, with respect to any stock of the
group?

Mr. COVINGTON. I purchased some stock for Mr. Mott once.
Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr. COVINGTON. In 1931.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares?
Mr; COVINGTON. About 3,000, for Mr. Mott?
Mr. PECORA. Oh, you purchased them for him?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir; for him.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any other transaction with Mr. Mott

involving the capital stock of the group, prior to or up to December
14, 1932?

Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have a transaction with him on or about

December 14, 1932?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did that involve ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I t involved the purchase of 30,000 shares of stock.
Mr. PECORA. Of the group?
Mr. COVINGTON. Of the group.
Mr. PECORA. By you from him ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who initiated that transaction?
Mr. COVINGTON. I did, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What prompted you to do it ?
Mr. COVINGTON. My desire to get a larger holding in the institu-

tion.
Mr. PECORA. Was it your desire to acquire 30,000 additional

shares ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was that due to the fact in any way that you felt

at the time that the acquisition of 30,000 shares of the group stock
would be a good business transaction for you ?
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Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were convinced of that quite firmly at that timey

were you?
Mr. COVINGTON. At that time; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the condition of the group at that tirne^

Mr. Covington?
Mr. COVINGTON. Well, I was very busy in the bank and I thought

the bank was improving very materially.
Mr. PECORA. What bank are you referring to ?
Mr. COVINGTON. The Guardian National Bank of Commerce.

That was where my main activity was.
Mr. PECORA. That was only one unit?
Mr. COVINGTON. That was the largest unit.
Mr. PECORA. What did you know to be the condition of the group

at the time you negotiated to buy 30,000 shares of stock from Mr.
Mott in December 1932?

Mr. COVINGTON. I felt that the officers in the other units, as I came
in contact with them, were doing a very good job. The indications
were that while we were in a depression, in the whirlwind of a
depression, naturally the hope was that each day it would be over
and the turn would come; and I had a feeling that America had
reached about its bottom ebb; and that was my feeling in relation
to the group. I had seen Mr. Mott advance $2,500,000 and I had
indications of what Mr. Ford was doing, and with the backing
that it apparently had I had a feeling that it was in strong hands
and that regardless of the troubles which I was having in the bank—
I was having troubles in the bank, as a matter of fact, but I felt
that from indications in certain lines and the way people were
paying off, the way they stood up and paid off their obligations in
good faith, it would weather any storm that would come up; and
I was very much surprised and shocked within 60 days afterwards.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a member of the executive committee of the
Group during the year 1932 and during the year 1931, did you know
of the deficit incurred by the group at the end of each of those
years ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I suppose I did, Mr. Pecora, but I was more
interested in earnings

Mr. PECORA. NO; did you know, without any suppositions? Did
you know as a matter of fact ?

Mr. COVINGTON. The only way I can answer you is that I have
seen it in the newspapers, and the only thing that I can remember
is that that was a Group Co.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were buying the stock of the Group Co., were
you not ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes; but it was the earnings of the units which
was the basic thing. That was my point of view. The operation
of a holding company which got its earnings from its units, owning
the stock of the units, was like a stockholder to me, as if a man
owned stock in three concerns, and those three concerns were con-
tributing to him. Whether that man individually was making
money, it was not anything in comparison to the amount of funds
that you would—let me stop and think just a minute. I t was in
relation to the earnings of each individual unit.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 4 9 0 9

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Covington, I asked you if you knew that the
group, as a company, in the year 1931 and again in the year 1932,
developed a deficit in, each of those years ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I will have to say yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did know it. You knew it currently. You

knew it at the time.
Mr. COVINGTON. AS I remember it, Mr. Pecora; but I did not pay

so much attention to those particular figures. I really did not pay
any attention to those figures.

Mr. PECORA. Were you familiar with the condition, in December
1932, of each and every unit of the group ?

Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were not ?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir. I could not be, with the amount of work

I was doing in the largest unit, the amount of time it took. I could
not physically possibly know the details of every unit in the group.
I was doing my job. I had faith in the people that were doing their
job, and I still have faith in them.

Mr. PECORA. YOU knew that in the early part of the year 1932 the
Union Guardian Trust Co. was in serious difficulty?

Mr. COVINGTON. What was the date, if you please ?
Mr. PECORA. The early part of 1932—say, in the spring of 1932.
Mr. COVINGTON. I did not consider it serious difficulty, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know it was in any difficulty ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I knew that it needed to borrow funds; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't that reflect a serious condition ?
Mr. COVINGTON. AS it has come up to now, it does, but at that time

it did not reflect it, because I believed that the ownership—the units
that were owned by the group would earn its way out.

Mr. PECORA. I am talking about the one bank of the group, the
Union Guardian Trust Co.

Mr. COVINGTON. I was not a director and officer of the Union
Guardian Trust Co. I was so busy on my own job that I felt that
things were going along. I knew that they had borrowed money.
I knew that there was a depreciation in real estate, but, coupled with
that, I believed that they would have the proper backing to weather
the storm.

Mr. PECORA. Did you know that in the spring of 1932 the Union
Guardian Trust Co. was in such difficulties that it sought and ob-
tained a loan from the Reconstruction Finance Corporation of sev-
eral million dollars?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know that still during the spring of 1932,

the difficulties of the Union Guardian Trust Co. had increased to the
point where it sought a loan of approximately $28,000,000 in addition
to the loan which it had previously received from the K.F.C.?

Mr. COVINGTON. What was the date of that, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. In June 1932.
Mr. COVINGTON. I do not recall knowing the exact amount of that

loan; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know that it was seeking a very large loan,

many millions of dollars, from the R.F.C. in June 1932?
Mr. COVINGTON. I knew that they were endeavoring to increase

the amount of loan that they had; yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. By what amount?
Mr. COVINGTON. I do not remember the amount.
Mr. PECORA. Did you take part in any conferences held by the

officers and directors of the group with officers and directors of the
Trust Co. in connection with the Trust Co.'s application to the
R.F.C. for this large loan ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I probably did, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you one of the gentlemen who came to Wash-

ington in connection with that application for a loan from the
R.F.C.?

Mr. COVINGTON. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a result of the conferences which you attended

with respect to the application of the Trust Co. for a loan from the
R.F.C. did you learn something more definitely than you previously
knew concerning the financial difficulties of the Trust Co. in 1932 ?

Mr. COVINGTON. It was the feeling that they had sufficient col-
lateral to borrow the money.

Mr. PECORA. Feeling on whose part?
Mr. COVINGTON. On the part of the officers of the Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. What was the feeling on the part of the examiners

for the R.F.C. about that?
Mr. COVINGTON. I do not know, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Was not that made known to you in these confer-

ences you had ?
Mr. COVINGTON. The real conferences with the R.F.C. examiners,

where there was any real declining of the loan, were in 1933. I was
not so active. I tried to explain to you, sir, that I was spending
all my time within my own bank, that I was! working for, and I
probably was—the records may show that I attended meetings, but
there were a great many meetings that I did not attend because I
was busy.

Mr. PECORA. Were you not giving attention to your duties and
responsibilities as a director of the group as well as a member of the
executive committee of the board of the group at that time ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I felt that I was, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Were you familiar with the provision known as "arti-

cle 9 " in the articles of association or incorporation of the Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc. ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I knew about it; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew about it from the start ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you feel that that was a valid provision at that

time?
Mr. COVINGTON. I never gave it any real consideration, because I

never anticipated: that it would ever have to be put into operation,
or any question come up about it.

Mr. PECORA. Did you feel that the stockholders of the group were
under this statutory liability that is referred to in article 9 ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I felt the Group Co. probably was.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about the stockholders of the group? That is

what I am asking.
Mr. COVINGTON. That is a legal question.
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Mr. PECOKA. What was your feeling about it when you became
originally a stockholder of the group ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I did not give it a great deal of consideration.
Mr. PECORA. Whatever consideration you gave, whether it was

much or little, what conclusion did you come to at that time about it?
Mr. COVINGTON. I do not think I came to any conclusion, because

I did not give it any real consideration.
Mr. PECORA. YOU saw the provision ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Printed on the certificates of stock of the group.
Mr. COVINGTON. I do not know whether I saw the provision or

read the provision back at the time you refer to or not. I know
that I have seen it, and the date that I have seen it I could not from
memory tell you.

Mr. PECORA. When you first saw it, did you think it was mean-
ingless ?

Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir. I never think anything is meaningless.
Mr. PECORA. Did you feel that the liability referred to therein was

imposed upon the holders of the stock of the group ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I felt it was imposed upon the Group Co.
Mr. PECORA. Did you feel that it was imposed upon the stock-

holders of the group ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I did not think about it, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had no opinion at all about it ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I had no opinion; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had given it no consideration ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Only the consideration that one would give

casually.
Mr. PECORA. Was that only a casual thing for you to think about

as a stockholder of the group? Was that matter of slight impor-
tance to you, to know whether or not, as a stockholder, you were
under the statutory liability referred to not only in article 9 of the
articles of association of the group but also shown on the stock
certificates of the group ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I think I can best answer you this way, that my
faith was paramount, and so paramount that it just did not occur
to me to give it any great consideration, because I did not believe
anything was going to happen to the institution.

Mr. PECORA. AS a stockholder of any of the unit banks, or any of
the banks which subsequently were acquired by the group, you knew
and you were familiar with this statutory liability, were you not?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think that liability continued when you be-

came a stockholder of the group?
Mr. COVINGTON. Would you mind repeating that ? I cannot under-

stand.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think that liability continued when you be-

came a stockholder of the group?
Mr. COVINGTON. I suppose I did, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long prior to December 14, 1932, did you first

approach Mr. Mott on the subject of buying from him a large block
of the group stock?
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Mr. CQVINGTON. HOW long before December 14,1932 ? About 2 or
3 days before that, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. When you first spoke to him about it, did you men-
tion to him the number of shares of the group that you would like
to buy ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you fix that at 30,000 shares?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was your financial position at that time?
Mr. COVINGTON. I owed money.
Mr. PECORA: YOU owed money?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Would you say you were solvent at that time?
Mr. COVINGTON. I felt that I was.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent? What did you think, in other

words, was your net worth at that time ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I thought that my earning capacity
Mr. PECORA. NO ; not your earning capacity. What did you think

was your net worth at that time ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I had not analyzed it.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose you do.
Mr. COVINGTON. Well, from a cold analysis standpoint, I had no

net worth, except my earning capacity.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had no net worth at all, but you believed you

were solvent.
Mr. COVINGTON. I believed I could pay, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think you were solvent at that time?
Mr. COVINGTON. YOU could not call it solvent; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What indebtedness did you owe at that time, when

you went to Mr. Mott and negotiated with him to buy 30,000 shares
of the capital stock of the Group Co. ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I owed $97,500 to the Union Co., and I owed
about $30,000 besides, as I recall it.

Mr. PECORA. That is around $127,000 you owed at that time?
Mr. COVINGTON. Something around that figure; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were those loans in any way secured at that time ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir; they were secured. They had collateral

on them.
Mr. PECORA. Were they undercollateralized ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent?
Mr. COVINGTON. Very badly.
Mr. PECORA. Very badly undercollateralized? Knowing that to

be your financial condition at that time, you thought of acquiring
30,000 shares of group stock?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Knowing at that time you could not pay for them?
Mr. COVINGTON. I had the collateral to pay for it in buying the

30,000 shares. There was 30,000 share3 to pay for it with.
Mr. PECORA. IS that what you call paying for it?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU could buy anything on those terms, couldn't

jou?
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Mr. COVINGTON. Mr. Mott, apparently
Mr. PECORA. NO; I say, you could buy anything on those terms,,

could you not, and consider yourself in a position to pay for it?
Mr. COVINGTON. I had an earning capacity, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What was your earning capacity? What was your

earning power, your actual income, in December 1932 ?
Mr. COVINGTON. $25,000 a year.
Mr. PECORA. When you first spoke to Mr. Mott, 2 or 3 days prior

to December 14, 1932, you told him, in substance, that you wanted to.
buy 30,000 shares of the group stock ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you discuss the price with him?
Mr. COVINGTON. Not on the first meeting; no, sir. I asked Mr.

Mott—I said I would like to increase my holdings in the bank or in
the Group Co.

Mr. PECORA. By 30,000 shares? ^
Mr. COVINGTON. I picked out—just said 30,000 shares. As to why

I said 30,C00 shares I do not know myself. I just said 30,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know why you wanted as many as 30,000*'

additional shares; it was just an arbitrary amount?
Mr. COVINGTON. Because it wa*fe a substantial amount.
Mr. PECORA. A thousand shares would have been a substantial

amount, would it not, in view of the fact that during all the time
prior to that the maximum interest you had in any stock of the
group did not exceed 900 shares?

Mr. COVINGTON. Well, it was a case of me feeling that Mr. Mott
had a great interest in my future, which he expressed many, many
times, and I felt that if I asked him to sell me 30,000 shares he might
do it. I did not know whether he wou d or not, and he did.

Mr. PECORA. When you first asked him, did he give you his
answer ?

Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did he say ?
Mr. COVINGTON. He said, " I will let you know ", or words to that

effect.
Mr. PECORA. But no price was discussed at that first time ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Not that I remember.
Mr. PECORA. NO terms of payment were discussed either?
Mr. COVINGTON. I told him I would have to give him a note for it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU told him that the first time ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I think it was the first time. I do not recall

whether it was the first time or the second time, but I believe it
was the first time.

Mr. PECORA. YOU told him you would have to give him a note
for the full amount of the purchase price ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you tell him what your financial condition was.

then?
Mr* COVINGTON. NO, sir. That was not discussed.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew you were insolvent?
Mr. COVINGTON. I did not feel insolvency.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew you owed around $127,000, which yout

said was very, very substantially undercollateralized ?
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Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not say anything about that to Mr. Motty

did you?
Mr. COVINGTON. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He did not ask you any questions about your ability

to pay the note?
Mr. COVINGTON. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know at that time how many shares of

stock of the group Mr. Mott owned in his own right ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I did not know exactly; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know that he owned as many as 30,000

shares ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I knew that from conversation. I never looked

it up.
Mr. PECORA. Conversation with whom?
Mr. COVXNGTON. Because it was well known that Mr. Mott and Mr.

Ford were large owners of sto k in the Group Co.
Mr. PECORA. When you had your second conversation with Mr.

Mott on that subject of buying the stock from him, was the sale con-
cluded as a result of the second conversation ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On the second conversation, did you acquaint Mr.

Mott with your financial condition at that time ?
Mr. COVINGTON. No, sir. I t never came up.
Mr. PECORA. It never came up, either by any questions asked by

Mr. Mott, or by any information you volunteered on the subject?
Mr. COVINGTON. No, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Was there any paper passed between you and

Mr. Mott other than that note that Mr. Mott produced today?
Mr. COVINGTON. That is all.
Mr. PECORA. Were you in a position at that time to pay interest

on that note for $240,000?
Mr. COVINGTON. The interest on that note amounted to $14,400

a year.
Mr. PECORA. Which was more than half your salary ?
Mr. MOTT. I t was; yes, sir. I felt that if I went to Mr. Mott—

I figured it was about a half a point a year on the stock, and that
in a year the stock would be 8y2. This was an investment I had
made for my future, and I felt that if I went to Mr. Mott and talked
to him, and he said anything about interest to me, that I would not
have any great difficulty in getting him to renew the note for me
with the interest added. I am trying to tell you, Mr. Pecora, that
Mr. Mott had expressed a great interest in my future—a great in-
terest. He had brought me from uptown downtown. That is, he
had recommended me. He had recommended me in the merger,
and I was endeavoring to do a very good job. I do not know what
your records will show, but I thought that I had.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Covington, is there any reason why you did not
tell Mr. Mott anything at all about your financial responsibility
at the time of this stock transaction ?

Mr. COVINGTON. There was no particular reason. I just did not
discuss it, was all. I never have discussed it.
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Mr. PECORA. Did you think that was fair to Mr. Mott, to buy
from him, for $240,000, these shares of stock when you knew at the
time you were not in a position to pay for it ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Unless you take into consideration how Mr.
Mott indicated that he felt toward me, and how I was striving to
accumulate something for the future, you can so consider it, as not
being fair.

Mr. PECORA. Had Mr. Mott's interest in you up to that time been
of a character that indicated to you that he would sell you approxi-
mately a quarter of a million dollars worth of property on your
note at a time when you knew you were not in a position to pay
that?

Mr. COVINGTON. I do not understand.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose you listen to the reporter while he reads it.
(The reporter read the pending question.)
Mr. COVINGTON. Our relations had been very pleasant, yes, sir; and

I felt—I took a shot in the dark, so to speak. I thought I would
ask him, and he told me he would do it.

Mr. PECORA. And he took a shot in the dark, and gave you $240,000
of the stock without asking any questions about your financial
responsibility?

Mr. COVINGTON. But he had the stock as collateral, Mr. Pecora,
and that stock had sold around $300 a share.

Mr. PECORA. We know all about that, Mr. Covington. And it had
been steadily declining in value from that high-water mark of around
$300 a share to around $8 a share in December 1932, to your knowl-
edge, had it not?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir; and I felt that it was cheap.
Mr. PECORA. Did you feel it was cheap when it was selling for

$300 a share?
Mr. COVINGTON. I did not know whether it was cheap or not. Ap-

parently it was not. It proved that it was not; so that has an effect
upon my answer.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, your financial position today is
such that you could not respond to any statutory liability ?

Mr. COVINGTON. That is true, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS the owner of more than 30,000 shares of the group

stock, assuming that you are under such liability ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Assuming that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew that in December 1932?
Mr. COVINGTON. I did not think of the statutory liability in De-

cember 1932 when I purchased the stock. If I had known or thought
that there would be a statutory liability, I would not have purchased
the stock.

Senator COUZENS. That is interesting.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first come to the conclusion that you

would not be under any such statutory liability ?
Mr. COVINGTON. When did I come to the conclusion that I would

not be?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; that you would not be.
Mr. COVINGTON. I am not under any conclusion yet that I will

not be.
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Mr. PECOKA. YOU just said that if you had known in December
1932 that you would become liable as a stockholder of the group,
you would not have purchased these 30,000 shares.

Mr. COVINGTON. What I meant to say, Mr. Pecora, was that if I
had known that these events would take place, I certainly would
not have purchased the stock. That is what I meant to say.

Mr. PECORA. What you meant to say and what you did say are
two entirely different things, Mr. Covington.

Mr. COVINGTON. That is what I meant to say.
Mr. PECOKA. What understanding was there between you and Mr.

Mott at the time of this transaction regarding the payment of inter-
est by you on this note of yours ?

Mr. COVINGTON. There was none.
Mr. PECORA. That was not even discussed, when interest was to

be paid?
Mr. COVINGTON. The interest was put at 6 percent.
Mr. PECORA. With no understanding as to the time of payment?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Where did you first get your banking experience,

Mr. Covington?
Mr. COVINGTON. I started out in Lexington, Ky.
Senator COUZENS. When did you go to Detroit?
Mr. COVINGTON. I came to Detroit about Sy2 years prior to Febru-

ary 11.
Senator COUZENS. What was your occupation when you first came

to Detroit?
Mr. COVINGTON. I had been working in a bank. Mr. Sanger came

to New York and was looking for a vice president, and I was recom-
mended at the time.

Senator COUZENS. Was there any discussion between you and Mr.
Mott as to what would become of any dividends on these 30,000
shares if they were paid?

Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. In other words, you could go on and collect the

dividends ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I imagine if I collected the dividends I would

apply them on the interest on the note.
Senator COUZENS. There was no discussion about it?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In December 1932 when you bought this stock, you

held a position in the bank which paid you a salary of $25,000 m
year.

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That was practically your sole source of income?
Mr. COVINGTON. Practically.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are a man of family?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir. I have a wife.
Mr. PECORA. At that time you owed around $127,000, which was

very substantially undercollateralized ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you were under an obligation to pay around

$14,000 a year interest, was it?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. What was the interest? What were your interest
obligations on that transaction?

Mr. COVINGTON. They ran about $7,000.
Mr. PECORA. That left you, say, with $18,000 available for all

purposes ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. $18,000 a year?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Knowing that, in December 1932 you had this trans-

action with Mr. Mott, in the course of which you purchased from
him this stock at $240,000, and gave him your note bearing 6 per-
cent interest for the full amount of the purchase price, which car-
ried with an obligation to pay the interest in the sum of $14,400 a
year, out of the $18,000 a year that was available to you, is that right?

Mr. COVINGTON. That is right; but I had felt that I could renew
the note at half a point, half a point a year, which would make
8̂ 2? and I figured that the improvement would come, and that I
could dispose of some of the stock, and when I got through I would
have a substantial amount of stock and would have paid off Mr.
Mott.

Mr. PECORA. AS an executive officer of the bank, did you make
loans to borrowers or customers of the bank on the same sort of
busines basis that was the foundation of this transaction of yours
with Mr. Mott?

Mr. COVINGTON. I think the records will prove to you that the
answer is no.

Mr. PECORA. YOU would not think of such a loan^
Mr. COVINGTON. This was a personal transaction.
Mr. PECORA. YOU would not think such a transaction would be a

sound one for the bank, is that right ?
Mr. COVINGTON. It would not be. An even collateral loan would

not be a sound transaction.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever offer to pay any interest on this note

to Mr. Mott?
Mr. COVINGTON. SO many things happened within 60 or 90 days

that I was not in a position to pay any interest.
Mr. PECORA. Did he ever ask you to pay any interest ?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When, for the first time, did he ask you to pay the

principal, or any part thereof?
Mr. COVINGTON. Around the latter part of October or the first of

November 1933.
Mr. PECORA. Have you the letter?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please produce it^
Senator COUZENS. 'While you are looking that up, where did you

owe this $127,000?
Mr. COVINGTON. I owed $97,000 of it to the Union Co.
Senator COTTZENS. The Union Guardian Trust Co.?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO; the Union Co.
Mr. PECORA. That was one of the units of the Guardian Detroit

Union Group, was it not?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
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Senator COTJZENS. What security did you have for that?
Mr. COVINGTON. I had 500 shares of group stock. Later I gave

them my home.
Mr. PECORA. That is, you gave them a mortgage on your home?
Mr. COVINGTON. I had a mortgage on my home, but it had been

paid down, Mr. Pecora, and I gave them the equity in my home,
which has since been sold, and applied on the note.

Senator COTJZENS. I t is now down to what?
Mr. COVINGTON. I t just happened the other day that my house was

sold, and I have not a record of it.
Do you want this, Mr. Pecora ? [Handing paper to Mr. Pecora.]
Mr. PECORA. Yes. I offer in evidence the letter produced by the

witness.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter Oct. 23, 1933, Mott to Covington, was received in evi-

dence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 94, Jan. 18, 1934 ", and the
same was subsequently read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter just received in evidence as Committee
Exhibit No. 94, of this date, written on the letter-head of Charles
Stewart Mott, 1400 East Kearsley Street, Flint, Mich., is as fol-
lows:

OCTOBER 23, 1933.
Mr. HARRY COVINGTON.

% Bitting, Inc., 20 Exchange Place,
New York City, N.Y.

DEAR SIR : I hold your demand note, dated December 14, 1932, for $240,000,
given in purchase of 30,000 shares of Guardian Group stock. Please take this
as formal demand for payment, with interest, and advise me promptly in regard
to same.

Very truly yours,
O. S. MOTT.

And in handwriting, in ink, is the following inscription on the
foot of the letter:

Received by hand from Mr. Mott between 10:30 and 11 a.m., Wednesday,
November 1, 1933, at Sugar Co.'s New York manager's office.

H. C.
Mr. COVINGTON. It is "H . S. C."
Mr. PECORA. Yes, H. S. C. Is that handwritten inscription in your

handwriting ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir; I wrote that.
Mr. PECORA. And it was placed by you there on the date you re-

ceived the letter from Mr. Mott?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I notice this letter is addressed to you care of Bitting,

Inc., 20 Exchange Place, New York City. Is that the Mr. Bitting
whose name has been mentioned before this committee in the last 2
days, I think during the testimony given by Mr. Blair, as someone
that he met in connection with a transaction with Goldman, Sachs &
Co., or the Goldman-Sachs Trading Corporation?

Mr. COVINGTON. I think so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know Mr. Bitting when Mr. Blair had that

transaction with him?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have anything to do with that transaction,

Mr. Covington?
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Mr. COVINGTON. I do not recall, Mr. Pecora. I read a part of
that testimony, and I don't recall

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean that you read a part of Mr. Blair's testi-
mony given before this committee?

Mr. COVINGTON. I just read that part of it. I don't recall whether
.Mr. Bitting is the one that he referred to there, or who he was. I
spoke to Mr. Blair, and I have a hazy remembrance of the early part
of that. I spoke to Mr. Blair about the fact that Goldman-Sachs
were buying an interest in some banks. I t came to my attention in
some way. And then Mr. Blair went to New York, and, as he
testified here, the event took place.

Mr. PECORA. YOU met Mr. Blair in New York at that time in con-
nection with that transaction, didn't you?

Mr. COVINGTON. I either went down on the train with him or met
him.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had breakfast with him in the Hotel Biltmore
on the occasion that he testified about here, didn't you ?

Mr. COVINGTON. No, sir. I was not at that breakfast.
Mr. PECORA. Were you in any way an intermediary between Gold-

man, Sachs & Co., or their representative, and Mr. Blair, or anyone
representing the company that Mr. Blair was an officer of, in con-
nection with that transaction?

Mr. COVINGTON. I don't know what your definition of " inter-
mediary " is, but

Mr. PECORA. Well, did you help in the negotiations that had for
their purpose the acquisition

Mr. COVINGTON. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of a large block of stock of the group, by Goldman,

Sachs & Co.?
Mr. COVINGTON. I was with Mr. Blair, not with Goldman, Sachs

& Co.
Mr. PECORA. I know that you were with Mr. Blair. And did you

have any part in the negotiations that had for their objective the
purchase by Goldman, Sachs & Co. at that time of 30,000 shares of
stock of the group ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I was at the first and second meeting; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What part did you have in those negotiations?
Mr. COVINGTON. I was in the room. Mr. Blair conducted those

negotiations. Mr. Sanger was with Mr. Blair, and as I recall it that
was at the second meeting with Goldman-Sachs, and Mr. Blair and
Mr. Sanger conducted mainly the negotiations.

Mr. PECORA. Why was your presence in New York rendered neces-
sary at that time in connection with those negotiations?

Mr. COVINGTON. I suppose Mr. Blair felt he wanted me with him.
Mr. PECORA. Was that all ? Just because Mr. Blair felt he wanted

you with him?
Mr. COVINGTON. That is the only reason I know of. I sat, as any

man will, in the room, and listened to the deal being made, and if
I have any ideas I suggest them.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know that eventually Goldman, Sachs & Co. ac-
quired 30,000 shares of the group stock, don't you?

Mr. COVINGTON. It is my understanding that they did.
Mr. PECORA. AS a result of those negotiations.
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Mr. COVINGTON. I t is my understanding that they did.
Mr. PECORA. And do you know from whom Goldman-Sachs people

acquired those 30,000 shares of group stock ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I think it was Keane-Higbie; from them, through

them.
Mr. PECORA. Through Keane, Higbie & Co. ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. And it was shortly after Keane, Higbee & Co.'s capital

stock was purchased by the group ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I think it was during that time, but I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that shortly after Goldman, Sachs & Co..

so acquired those 30,000 shares of group stock, they sold them again?
Mr. COVINGTON. I understand that they did; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall to whom they sold them ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say you don't know ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU never heard ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what profit Goldman, Sachs & Co-

made in that transaction ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I don't. I only know from just—well, the price,

as I recall it, at which they sold, which according to my memory
was around 184 or 185. That figure came into the

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You have no independent recollection
that it was 184?

Mr. COVINGTON. I don't know. I saw it yesterday in Mr. Blair's
testimony.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know for what price they bought those
30,000 shares?

Mr. COVINGTON. I believe it was around 120.
Mr. PECORA. That is right. Did you get any commission of any

kind as a result of that transaction, from anybody ?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you get any moneys at all, whether by way of

fees, commissions, or for any service whatsoever as a result of that
transaction ?

Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir. I received no money.
Mr. PECORA. Did you receive property of any kind or of any value

whatsoever ?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did anybody else, to your knowledge ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I don't know of any.
Mr. PECORA. What was that answer ?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who handled that transaction in behalf of Goldman,,

Sachs & Co.? Was it your friend Mr. Bitting?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who, then?
Mr. COVINGTON. Mr. Weinburg, as I recall it, was in the room with.

Mr. Blair and Mr. Sanger.
Mr. PECORA. What part did Mr. Bitting play in the transaction

or in the negotiations that culminated in the transaction ?
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Mr. COVINGTON. I don't think he played any important part, or
not that I know of.

Mr. PECORA. Well, whether an important part or not, what part
did he play?

Mr. COVINGTON. I do not recall him playing any part of any con-
sequence in it.

Mr. PECORA. Didn't you and Mr. Blair and Mr. Sanger meet him
in connection with the transaction in New York?

Mr. COVINGTON. I don't believe we met Mr. Bitting; no, sir. I
liave no recollection of meeting him there.

Senator COUZENS. YOU said a while ago it came to your attention
that Goldman, Sachs & Co. were buying some banks or bank stocks.
Did that come to your attention from Mr. Bitting ?

Mr. COVINGTON. It might have, but I cannot recall definitely, and
so I cannot say.

Senator COUZENS. YOU do not deny that it came to your attention
through Mr. Bitting, do you ?

Mr. COVENGTON. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. When it came to your attention did you speak to

any officer of the Group about it ?
Mr. COVINGTON. To Mr. Blair.
Mr. PECORA. You spoke to Mr. Blair?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you succeed in arousing his interest in the

matter ?
Mr. COVINGTOK. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And his interest was aroused to the point where the

transaction was concluded eventually?
Mr. COVINGTON". Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how long Goldman, Sachs & Co. held

those 30,000 shares of stock after they had purchased them at $120
a share?

Mr. COVINGTON. I don't remember; no.
Mr. PECORA. It was a very short period of time; wasn't it?
Mr. COVTNGTON. I don't remember. I would have to look back in

the records in order to find out.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the circumstances under which those

30,000 shares were repurchased from Goldman, Sachs & Co. at $184
a" share?

Mr. COVINGTON. That is the figure that I take it—or that I saw in
the testimony.

Mr. PECORA. I asked you: Do you know anything about the cir-
€umstances under which those 30,000 shares were purchased back
from Goldman, Sachs & Co., for $184 a share?

Mr. COVINGTON. I was asked to go down and see Mr. Weinburg,
by, I believe, Mr. Blair. They felt that they did not want to have
such a large holding in New York, as I recall it.

Mr. PECORA. Who felt that way, Mr. Blair ?
Mr. COVINGTON. A number of people.
Mr. PECORA. And who were they?
Mr. COVINGTOJST. I can't remember all of them.
Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. Blair one of them?
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Mr. COVINGTON. I could not say. I could not sit here and say
that Mr. Blair was one of them; no.

Mr. PECORA. Were those people who had that feeling officers or
directors of the group ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now you may go ahead and tell us

about it.
Senator COUZENS. Just one minute, Mr. Pecora. He said he could

not remember all of their names. Mr. Covington, can you remember
any of them?

Mr. COVINGTON. Well, as I recall, it was Mr. Blair and Mr. Higbie..
Those are the main ones that I remember.

Senator COTJZENS. YOU remember those men as raising the question
whether it was desirable to hold as much group stock in New York
as was being bought by Goldman, Sachs & Co.; is that right?

Mr. COVINGTON. I have a faint recollection, Senator Couzens; and
it was back in 1929 I think, or as I recall it.

Mr. PECORA. I t was in 1930.
Mr. COVINGTON. I t was in 1930?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. COVINGTON. The early part of 1930?
Mr. PEGORA. Not the early part of 1930. It was in the fall of

1930.
Mr. COVINGTON. Well, I don't remember it exactly.
Senator COUZENS. Did I understand Mr. Pecora to ask the witness

if he knew anything about who purchased the stock ?
Mr. PECORA. I asked him if he knew anything about the circum-

stances under which the stock was repurchased at $184 a share from
Goldman, Sachs & Co.

Mr. COVINGTON. I think Mr. Blair would have told me that.
Mr. PECORA. Tell me what you know about it.
Mr. COVINGTON. All that I know about it is, I went to New York

at their suggestion. Well, I was going down there anyway, and they
asked me if I would ask Goldman, Sachs & Co. if they wanted to sell
some of their stock back. I did. Mr. Weinburg was the man who
negotiated it, as I recall. Mr. Weinburg said he was interested and
that he would do it. There was a call on the telephone, I believe,
and they talked either to Mr. Blair or Mr. Higbie—yes; it was
Mr. Blair or Mr. Higbie—and he said he would sell it, and that is
the way the purchase came about.

Senator COUZENS. Sell all of it?
Mr. COVINGTON. Sell 25,000 shares, I believe, was the amount, but

I am not certain about the amount.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are right; 25,000 shares were purchased back.
The CHAIRMAN. Was that repurchased at the market?
Mr. COVINGTON. I am confused somewhat, Senator Fletcher, be-

cause I saw the price of 184 in the testimony. Whether the price
was 180 or 190 or 184, or somewhere in between, I could not testify,
because I did not see the transaction completed.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you know what the market was for the stock
at that time ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I would have to look that up. I don't remember
exactly what the market was then. I t was higher than that.
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Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Higbie here ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Take the stand, please.
Senator COUZENS. Just one minute, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Certainly, Senator Couzens.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Covington, you have not overlooked the fact

that you are under oath here? And you have not overlooked the fact
that you testified that you know of no commissions being paid and
that you received no money or property or anything of value in this
Goldman-Sachs transaction ?

Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir. I was to receive something but I never
did.

Mr. PECORA. Well, sit down, Mr. Covington, and tell us about that.
What were you to receive ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I was to receive—well, after the transaction was
over I was to receive $25,000.

Mr. PECORA. From whom?
Mr. COVINGTON. From Mr. Higbie.
Mr. PECORA. For what ?
Mr. COVINGTON. For services rendered.
Mr. PECORA. What were those services ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Because I had spoken to Mr. Weinburg, and he

had agreed to sell the stock back.
Mr. PECORA. At $184 a share?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you had that understanding with Higbie?
Mr. COVINGTON. I did not have any understanding until after-

ward, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, when did you have that understanding with

Mr. Higbie?
Mr. COVINGTON. It was after the transaction had been completed

by Mr. Higbie.
Mr. PECORA. That, is, the transaction involving the repurchase of

25,000 of the 30,000 shares from Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir; afterward. He felt that I had done a

good job, was my understanding. And I was to get $25,000, which
1 never got. I t was all forgotten, and nothing ever came out of it.

Mr. PECORA. What job had you done that you called a good job
or that he called a good job ?

Mr. COVINGTON. The fact that I went down and spoke to M>.
Weinburg, and asked Mr. Weinburg if he wanted to sell the stock
back, and he agreed to do it, and when he agreed to do it, it was my
understanding that they thought I had done a good job. That was
all there was to it. I never received it, and never asked for it, and
it just passed by the door.

Mr. PECORA. Did anyone else promise to give you any money or
anything of value, or-

COVINGTON (interposing). Not a thing.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Or anything else for services you ren-

dered in connection with the transaction by which there was a pur-
chase of 30,000 shares by Goldman, Sachs & Co., or the transaction
by which there was a sale of 25,000 of the 30,000 shares held by
Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?
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Mr. COVINGTON. No, sir.
Senator COTTZENS. Did you when in New York have any connection

with any other group or company with respect to this transaction?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Did you ever hear of the firm of H. G. Lapham

A Co.?
Mr. COVINGTON. I have heard of them; yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. DO you know any of the partners of that firm?
Mr. COVINGTON. I don't know that I do. I don't know that I knew

them then.
Senator COUZENS. Did you ever have any discussion with them?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. YOU never met any of their partners or

employees ?
Mr. COVINGTON. I don't know who their partners were at that time.

I don't know, and therefore I could not answer that question. I cer-
tainly have nothing that sticks in my mind. But I would like to get
this into your record: That I did not receive 1 cent in that
transaction.

Senator COUZENS. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. Did you call on the firm of H. G. Lapham & Co.

about this matter ?
Mr. COVINGTON. NO, sir. I never talked to Lapham & Co. that I

have any recollection of at all. If I did, it was about something that
did not have anything to do with this particular matter.

Mr. PECORA. What was the business that H. G. Lapham & Co.
conducted at that time ?

Mr. COVINGTON. I don't know. I only know of the name in a
casual way. I imagine it was a bond and brokerage business, but I
don't know. I never had any contact with Lapham & Co. of any kind
to my knowledge or that I know of.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. COVINGTON. Am I now excused?
Mr. PECORA. YOU better wait because I am going to examine Mr.

Higbie and you might be interested in his testimony.
The CHAIRMAN. We are just excusing you for the present. We

may want you later.
Mr. COVINGTON. All right.
(Thereupon the witness was temporarily excused.)
Mr. HIGBIE. DO you want me?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Please stand, hold up your right hand,

and be sworn: You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the
whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters now
under investigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. HIGBIE. I do, sir.

TESTIMONY OF CARLTON Iff. HIGBIE, INVESTMENT BROKER,
DETROIT, MICH.

Mr. PECORA. Will you please give your name, address, and occu-
pation to the committee reporter?

Mr. HIGBIE. My name is Carlton M. Higbie, Detroit, and I am an
investment broker.
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Mr. PECOEA. HOW long have you been engaged in that business ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Since I was 18 years old, and I am 43 now.
Senator COUZENS. DO you consider the selling of commercial

paper as being in the investment-brokerage business?
Mr. HIGBIE. It is a phase of it, Senator Couzens, and probably

the best phase.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the general scope and what are the func-

tions of an investment banker?
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, sir, the purchase and sale of securities, and

probably there are many adjuncts, such as the brokerage end of the
business, and bonds, equities, and such as that.

The CHAIRMAN. DO investment bankers conduct a brokerage busi-
ness in connection with their work?

Mr. HIGBIE. I think they do as ^ rule, Senator Fletcher, either
for their own account or for their secondary markets.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Higbie, did you hear the testimony of the
last witness, Mr. Covington?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the transaction in the course of which

30,000 shares of the capital stock of the Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., were sold to Goldman, Sachs & Co., or their agent or
representative, for $120 a share ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Very well.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have anything to do with that transaction ?
Mr. HIGBIE. With the purchase of the stock ?
Mr. PECORA. By Goldman, Sachs & Co.; yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. May I have the question again, because I did not quite

catch it.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have anything to do with that transaction?
Mr. HIGBIE. With the purchase of the stock ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; by Goldman, Sachs & Co.
Mr. HIGBIE. By Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?
Mr. PECORA. That is right.
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I came into the thing after the stock had been

sold to Goldman, Sachs & Co.
Mr. PECORA. Who had sold it to Goldman, Sachs & Co ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Mr. Blair, Mr. Covington, and Mr. Sanger.
Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr. HIGBIE. I think it was probably the latter part of July or

early in August.
Mr. PECORA. Of 1930?
Mr. HIGBIE. It was 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Of 1929?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you mean that they had agreed to sell or that,

they had actually sold it ?
Mr. HIGBIE. They had agreed to sell it. I think Sidney Wein-

burg was a pretty good trader, and he probably had more in the
form of a commitment on it than they could make good on.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say you came into the picture after the sale was
made. How long after the sale to Goldman, Sachs & Co. did you
come into the picture ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I was in New York on other business, and was taking
breakfast in the Biltmore Hotel one morning and had finished, and
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I saw over in the corner three or four of my friends of the Union
Commerce Corporation, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Who were they?
Mr. HIGBIE. As I remember it, they were Mr. Sanger, Frank Blair,

Harry Finkenstaedt, and I wouldn't be sure whether Covington was
there or not. He had been with them before, but I wouldn't swear
that he was there then.

Senator COUZENS. IS that the time when they told you they had
sold 30,000 shares?

Mr. HIGBIE. We chatted all through breakfast, and then finally
Harry told me about it, that they had made this arrangement, and
he thought it was a grand thing because Goldman, Sachs & Co. had
all these friends, and, as you know, they used to be in the commercial
paper business. I knew how many companies they controlled and
the balances they had and their general position in the United
States, and I thought it was a fine idea.

Mr. PECORA. During that conference did they tell you where
they were going to get the 30,000 shares ?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir; that was not discussed.
Mr. PECORA. Did they tell you that they had actually sold the

30,000 shares or that they were committed to sell them ?
Mr. HIGBIE. AS I remember it they did.
Mr. PECORA. They told you what ?
Mr. HIGBIE. That they had sold the stock.
Mr. PECORA. Had the stock been delivered when you talked to

them?
Mr. HIGBIE. Oh, no. They had only seen them in the afternoon

and this was the following morning at breakfast.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you had learned of it while you were in New

York at the Biltmore Hotel?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you first learned of it through Mr. Covington,

whom you saw in New York at that time ?
Mr. HIGBIE, NO. YOU see, I learned of it at breakfast that morn-

ing, when with these other gentlemen, you see.
Mr. PECORA. With what other gentlemen ?
Mr. HIGBIE. With Mr. Frank Blair, and Harry Sanger, and Harry

Finkenstaedt, and what they said first I don't remember now.
Mr. PECORA. What did they say about that matter that indicated

to you they had sold or agreed to sell those 30,000 shares to Gold-
man, Sachs & Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, they said they had had a conference with Catch-
ings and Weinburg the day before,

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Go ahead.
Mr. HIGBIE. That they had indicated an interest in owning this

block of stock, and that they had told them they could have it at
$120 a share.

Senator COUZENS. What block of stock?
Mr. HIGBIE. Thirty thousand shares of stock of the Union Com-

merce Investment Corporation.
Senator COUZENS. Where was that stock? You said, " This block

of stock " .or something of that kind, and what block of stock were
you talking about?
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Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I am just using the language of the Street.
Those 30,000 shares. I am not saying any specific block of stock.

Mr. PECORA. Shortly after that Keane, Higbie & Co., Inc., had
a transaction with the Union Commerce Investment Corporation
whereby the latter acquired all of the capital stock of Keane, Higbie
& Co., Inc.; isn't that so ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; that is true.
Mr. PECORA. And at the time of that transaction between the

Union Commerce Investment Co. and Keane, Higbie & Co., were
you a large stockholder of Keane, Higbie & Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; I was.
Mr. PECORA. Were you the largest individual stockholder of it at

that time ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I had not been up to that time, but I acquired that

interest over the previous 2 years because my partner wanted to
retire, and he made an arrangement with me whereby he sold to me
half of his stock, and that put me up to the 60-percent class and
him down to 20 percent.

Mr. PECORA. And that had made you the owner of more than 60
percent ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Of 60,500 shares of stock.
Mr. PECORA. Of the capital stock of Keane, Higbie & Co.?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the total number of shares outstanding was

100,000?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long after you were told by Blair, Finken-

staedt, Stanger, and Covington, in New York, that they had sold
£0,000 shares of Union Commerce Investment Co. stock to Goldman,
Sachs & Co. was this transaction had between Keane, Higbie & Co.
and the Union Commerce Investment Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I would say 20 days, roughly.
Mr. PECORA. AS a result of that transaction you parted with all

of your shares of capital stock of Keane, Higbie & Co. in favor of
Union Commerce Investment Co. stock, didn't you ?

Mr. HIGBIE. In exchange of stock; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares of stock of the latter corporation

did you get for your 60-odd thousand shares of Keane, Higbee &
Co. stock?

Mr. HIGBEE. I got 60,500 shares of stock of the Union Commerce
Investment Co., of which I had agreed to dispose of 30 percent.

Mr. PECORA. It was an exchange, share for share of stock?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir. And 30 percent to them, which as I recall

it was 18,000 shares.
Senator COUZENS. Thirty percent to them, you say. Who is that ?
Mr. HIGBIE. The Goldman, Sachs Co. In the deal they did not

have any stock available in their treasury, I mean the Union Com-
merce Investment Co., to deliver to Goldman, Sachs & Co., for which
they had arranged to make delivery, and consequently in our negoti-
ation we agreed that we would give up 30 percent of our stock for
delivery to Goldman, Sachs & Co.

Senator COUZENS. Who are " we " that you speak of ?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is, the stockholders of Keane, Higbie & Co.
Senator COUZENS. SO that it was 30,000 of the 100,000 shares?
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Mr. HIGBIE. That is where 30,000 shares went. We did not wind
up with the 100,000 shares. We wound up with the difference,
70,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. In order to enable the Union Commerce Investment
Corporation to conclude this transaction with Keane, Higbie & Co.,
Inc., it was necessary for the Union Commerce Investment Corpora-
tion to increase its capital stock, wasn't it?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; it was.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any reason why the increase was not

made sufficiently large to enable the Union Commerce Investment
Corporation to deliver directly to Goldman, Sachs & Co. the 30,000
shares which you say Blair and his associates told you they had
agreed to sell to Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; I do.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was it ?
Mr. HIGBIE. That reason was: That due to the fact that Goldman-

Sachs was a national figure in finance, as you probably can recall,
and that their stock was gyrating around and doing all sorts of
things on the up side, it was considered very definitely an advan-
tageous acquisition to the stockholders. So the minute that par-
ticular deal leaked out, and the fact that our deal was also under
consideration, the stock went above the price of $120 a share at
which they had contracted to deliver it. Consequently, had they
made it any large amount of stock when they presented the matter to
their stockholders, the stockholders wouldn't have waived their
rights to subscribe at 120 but would have taken over the stock as it
was offered. That is perfectly logical, you see. A stockholder would
not waive his right to sell at 120 if the stock was then selling at
140, would he ? Anyway, they don't usually do it.

Mr. PECORA. Did the stockholders of the Union Commerce Invest-
ment Corporation wraive their preemptive right to subscribe for this
additional stock?
4 Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir. Well, they might have subsequently, but not
at that time. I think subsequently there was something about that,
and I think I saw it printed in Mr. Blair's testimony, that they had
all their preemptive rights at the time of those two transactions,
at the time the Keane, Higbie & Co. transaction took place, and our
sale to Goldman, Sachs & Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did they subscribe for the additional stock in the
exercise oi;their preemptive rights ?

Mr. HIGBIE. On the 100,000 shares?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. NO. Well, some did, but the bulk of them did not.

I think only one or two people did.
The CHAIRMAN. What stock was this block of 30,000 shares in—

in what corporation ?
Mr. PECORA. The Union Commerce Investment Corporation.
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; the Union Commerce Investment Corporation.

It was this way: An equal transfer of our assets, or it called for a
transfer of our assets for shares of their stock, and we had agreed
to relinquish to Goldman, Sachs & Co. 30,000 shares in order to
enable them to fulfill their contract.

The CHAIRMAN. What were you paying for the Union Commerce
stock?
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Mr. HIGBIE. We didn't buy it, sir. We took it in exchange.
Mr. PECORA. Exchanged the shares.
Mr. HIGBIE. NO money changed hands.
The CHAIRMAN. What did you value it at? You estimated it at

some figure?
Mr. HIGBIE. What did we think our stock was worth ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, we thought it was worth a lot; that it was our

whole life. We were doing very well. We were making a couple of
millions a year. We made, I think, over 2 million dollars the first
8 months of that year alone.

Mr. PECORA. That does not answer the chairman's question as to
what you thought it was worth.

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I doubt very much if I would have sold it for
money.

Mr. PECORA. What did you think it was worth—is the question,
Mr. Higbie.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU must have had some estimate of its value
that you made in the exchange. You made the exchange on some
basis, and that basis must have been the value of the stock.

Mr. HIGBIE. It was worth as much as—I don't want to parry your
question, Senator. I don't intend to do that at all. But it is pretty
hard to state. In exchanging stock of a corporation for stock of
another corporation in which you will participate and share in the
management and contribute what you think is your ability, you
know then that you are going to get a part of your own activity and
result of your own efforts. Isn't that so, Senator?

The CHAIRMAN. That is quite true; but in doing that you estimate
the value of the shares of stock in both corporations in making such
an exchange.

Mr. HIGBIE. I thought that my stock was probably worth—I had
not put a dollar of value on it. I had made a few sales of stock
to friends who could do me some good, and I never made a sale
of Keane-Higbie stock for literally money, as such, in my life, any
more than I would have sold my home and my children. That was
my attitude toward that company.

The CHAIRMAN. What did you get for the stock when you sold it ?
Mr. HIGBIE. YOU mean prior to the Keane-Higbie transaction ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. The last sale made was 2,000 shares to a friend of

mine at $100 a share, back in June or July.
The CHAIRMAN. What was the par value of your stock?
Mr. HIGBIE. $10.
The CHAIRMAN. $10?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir. I never delivered that stock, because this

deal came off, and he was going to come in as a partner, and he
never did. I finally paid him the $40,000 premium to drop out of
the picture and take delivery of $14,000 that he had paid me down
on the transaction, as it was not a completed transaction.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Higbie, who initiated the negotiations that led
to the acquisition of all of the capital stock of Keane, Higbie & Co.
by the Union Commerce Investment Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I did.
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Mr. PECORA. And when did you do that?
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, actually initiating it—I might have made the

comment to Mr. Blair that morning.
Mr. PECORA. That morning in New York ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At the hotel where you were ?
Mr. HIGBIE. The thing that actuated that was the fact that Ban-

camerica had bought Blair & Co., or one of the big banks, I think
it was the American Trust Co. out in Los Angeles, that had known
one of my friends in our line of business out there, and the Conti-
nental had the Chicago corporation, and it seemed to be the order
of the day that banks were getting affiliates that had to do with
financing.

Mr. PECORA. YOU initiated those negotiations after you had been
told by Blair and others of the transaction whereby Blair had
agreed to sell 30,000 shares?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO Goldman, Sachs & Co. of the Union Commerce-

Investment Corporation stock?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; I did.
The CHAIRMAN. And you thought it was a desirable thing to get

Goldman-Sachs in and there were advantages of hoving them in .̂
and yet within a couple of weeks or so you paid them $40,000 to
get out?

Mr. HIGBIE. I think I did not make myself clear, Senator. I did.
not make myself clear on that point.

Mr. PECORA. At the time you initiated these negotiations to sell
the Keane, Higbie & Co. stock to the Union Commerce Investment
Co. you were perfectly satisfied with Keane, Higbie & Co. as a cor-
poration doing a flourishing and profitable business ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; I was.
Mr. PECORA. And you were the largest and majority stockholder

of Keane, Higbie & Co. ?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say you regarded it more or less as your life

work?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU looked upon it not only as a good business asso-

ciation but with a great deal of personal pride and sentimental
affection ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Very definitely; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Under those circumstances what prompted you to pro-

pose to Blair, then the head of the Union Commerce Investment
Corporation, to sell to him this corporate creature of yours in which
you took such great pride and which you said you would not have
sold for money any more than you would have sold a member of
your family?

Mr. HIGBIE. That is right. The general picture was that they were
in a larger business. They had more lines of business than we had?,
and it ^ave me an opportunity to participate in what I considered
one of the greatest developments in Michigan at the time.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me understand this
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Mr. HIGBIE. I made a mistake, sir. You asked me a question about
the $40,000.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. I sold to one of my close personal friends who wanted

to come into business with me 2,000 shares of the stock in June or
July.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. He didn't want to make the definite sale, but he said

that he would buy the stock, and he would like to pay me so much
money as he had and it would not be considered part of the whole,
but he would like that honorable right on my part to take delivery
as it came along, and he wanted to come in and work for me, so
he paid me $14,000; and then this bank matter came along and
he said he would not work for a bank because he knew that they
were a small stockholder in the whole as far as the bank was con-
cerned, and he asked me to do something about canceling the trans-
action, and on account of the fact that the stock was selling at a
higher price then I paid him $40,000 to let me out of that transac-
tion and delivered him $140,000 worth of Keane-Higbie stock at a
hundred dollars a share.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. That is what I wanted to get.
Mr. HIGBIE. That is entirely different from the Goldman-Sachs,

had nothing to do with it at all.
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly; that is entirely different.
Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. Because Goldman-Sachs, whom you were anxious

to get into the corporation
Mr. HIGBIE. I will explain that.
The CHAIRMAN. Then got out in a short time, and they made an

actual profit of a million dollars?
Mr. HIGBIE. I can explain that just as clearly as can be.
The CHAIRMAN. That is the explanation itself. They made a

profit, didn't they, of a million dollars cash?
Mr. HIGBIE. Sir? Goldman?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. I think they did; or more.
Mr. PECORA. A million dollars cash and 5,000 shares?
Mr. HTGBIE. Of stock.
Mr. PECORA. At the time that you spoke to Blair and proposed to

him that the Union Commerce Investment Corporation acquire all
of the capital stock of this Keane, Higbie & Co. that was your life
work, what did you consider was the fair and reasonable value of
the stock of Keane, Higbie & Co.?

Mr. HIGBIE. Dollar value?
Mr. PECORA* Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. I never made an estimate of it in that light.
Mr. PECORA. Did you consider it was worth as much at that time

as the capital stock of the Union Commerce Investment Co. ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I certainly thought that its intrinsic worth, regard-

less of market value, was fully equal to that other.
Mr. PECORA. Did you consider it was worth more than the other

at that time ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I don't know as I ever put that interpretation on

it, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Well now, wasn't it necessary for you as the owner
of 60,500 shares, or 60^ percent of the total outstanding capital
stock of Keane, Higbie & Co., to reach some conclusion as to whether
or not, in exchanging that stock on a share-for-share basis for the
stock of the Union Commerce Co., you were making a profitable
business deal for yourself?

Mr. HIGBIE. Not necessarily, Mr. Pecora, I was worth 5 or 10
million^dollars at that time, and another million more or less didn't
make a bit of difference to me.

Mr. PECORA. Didn't make much difference to you ?
Mr. HIGBIE. YOU can look at my tax record and see where I paid

nearly $800 000 in taxes in those 3 years. That was assessed, and I
paid something like $702,000.

Mr. PECORA. YOU felt that it was so much money that it was not of
any consequence to you whether or not, when you proposed to ex-
change your 60,500 shares of the stock of this favorite corporation
of yours for an equal number share of Union Commerce Co., you
were making a good business transaction for yourself?

Mr. HIGBIE. I guess I did.
Senator COUZENS. YOU made the comment a moment ago that you

paid $800,000 of income tax, and then you modified it and said you
were assessed.

Mr. HIGBIE. I became insolvent, Senator, and some of the taxes
are still levied, and the Government has elected to take a lien on all
my land and real estate and everything else I have, I guess, to pay
the balance, and it is secured several times, many, many times,
according to what I paid for the land.

Senator COUZENS. That was over what years ?
Mr. HIGBIE. 1928, 1929, and 1930.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Higbie, you had a pretty well defined idea

of the value of Keane, Higbie & Co. stock when you proposed to
sell it to the Union Commerce in exchange for its own shares ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did you think it was worth at that time?
Mr. HIGBIE. What did I think Keane-Higbie was worth?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, stock, how much a share?
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I would not be able to answer specifically that

question.
Mr. PECORA. My goodness, Mr. Higbie; you are a broker, you are

an investment dealer and have been for years. This corporation
called Keane, Higbie & Co. was your favorite child.

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had such a sentimental affection for it that you

said that you would not sell it for money any more than you would
sell a member of your family for money. Now, didn't' you have
some idea of what that stock was worth ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I will give you an idea. I sold this 2,000 shares to
one of my closest personal friends at a hundred, and I didn't want
to sell it to him, but he teased me and begged me to sell it a couple
of months before.

Mr. PECORA. YOU did him a favor by selling it to him ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I did him a favor, yes.
Mr. PECORA. What did you think was the fair, reasonable, intrinsic

value or market value of the stock in that summer ?
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Mr. HIGBIE. I would not be able to answer it.
The CHAIRMAN. Was it listed on the market?
Mr. HIGBIE. Oh, Lord, no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. It was very closely held, wasn't it?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. There were only 19 stockholders of record ?
Mr. HIGBEE. Something like that; I don't remember.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were the majority owner?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Senator COUZENS. When you said you were worth between 5 and

10 million dollars and a million didn't make much difference, what
did you include Keane-Higbie's firm as a whole worth in that picture
of your value of 5 or 10 million dollars ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, it would all depend on the time that you set, you
see.

Senator COUZENS. I am talking about the time that Mr. Pecora is
asking you about.

Mr. HIGBIE. Well I would say a hundred and forty or fifty dollars
a share would have been cheap for it.

Mr. PECORA. $140 or $150 would have been cheap ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Let's see. Now, we can figure it out this way: The

stocks, the worst ones, were selling at 10 times their earnings. On
that basis our stock was worth $200 a share, wasn't it ? I will have to
figure it out.

Mr. PECORA. I don't know. I was never a stockholder of it, and it
was never a baby of mine.

Mr. HIGBIE. I know it, Here, we made $20 a share the first 8 or 9
months. I haven't the figures right in my hand here. Ten times
that would be two hundred.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. So you thought $200 a share was a fair value for
it, didn't you ?

Mr. HIGBIE. NOW, Mr. Pecora, I would not say that.
Mr. PECORA. I am asking you to tell us.
Mr. HIGBIE. I could not answer you.
Mr. PECORA. YOU don't know what the value of the stock was of

your own company, this favorite child of yours ?
Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU knew the value of the Union Commerce

stock ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes. I knew what its book value was and what its

earnings were, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. What was its value at the time you exchanged

the stock?
Mr. HIGBIE. I think its book value was 52, and it was earning

about $2.54 a share or $2.50 a share in the first 6 months.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU now say that you valued the Keane-Higbie

stock at $200 and you were willing to take share for share at 50?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir. The reason for that was that they had

possibilities, coupled with our business, and the other things that
they were doing, that might lead them a long way.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were a director of the Union Commerce Invest-
ment Co. at the time that you proposed to Blair, its head, that it
acquire all of the capital stock of Keane, Higbie & Co., weren't you?

175541—34—PT 10 23
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Mr. HIGBIE. I think I was, I doubt if I had ever attended a
meeting, but I think I was a director. I think when they merged
the National Bank of Commerce and the Union Trust Co., I believe
that that automatically elected all the directors to the combined
company, and I spent a good deal of my time around the country
working on deals and things like that and didn't pay much attention
to detail and seldom attended any directors' meetings of any kind.

Mr. PECORA. And you were also at that same time not only the
majority stockholder but an officer and director of Keane, Higbie &
Co., weren't you?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will take a recess until 2 o'clock.
(Accordingly, at 1 p.m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m. of the

same day.)
AFTERNOON SESSION

The hearing was resumed at the expiration of the recess.

TESTIMONY OF CABLTOtf M. HIGBIE—Besumed

Senator COTJZENS (presiding). You niay proceed, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with the negotiations that led to the

purchase of all of the capital stock of Keane, Higbie & Co. by
the Union Commerce Investment Co., did you cause to be prepared
a balance sheet or audit showing the condition of Keane, Higbie &
Co. at that time?

Mr. HIGBIE. In answer to that, the board of directors of the group
designated John Stalker to investigate the affairs of Keane, Higbie
& Co. and I designated one of my associates, or partners, as we
call theni, and they went over the affairs of our company in quite
some detail and appraised all of our assets and approved them for
the group.

Mr. PEOORA. AS a result of that, what was ascertained to be the
book value of Keane, Higbie & Co.'s stock?

Mr. HIGBIE. My memory is that it was in excess of $60 a share.
(The chairman entered the room and presided to the conclusion

of the session.)
Mr. PECORA. What was ascertained at that time to be the book

value of the capital stock of the Union Commerce Investment
Corporation?

Mr. HIGBIE. I believe $52 a share, if my memory serves nie
rightly.

Mr. PECORA. And that was made known to you ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were willing to exchange your 60,500 shares, hav-

ing a book value of something in excess of $60 a share, for an equal
number of shares of the Union Commerce Co., having a book value
of around $50 a share, were you ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That proposal to acquire the capital stock of Keane,

Higbie & Co. was in due course submitted to the directors of Union
Commerce Investment Co., was it not?
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Mr, HIGBIE* It was, sir; and I believe it was taken up individually
with the directors first, and then we called a directors' meeting, and
I think there was practically the full board of directors, at which
time it was ratified without dissent and subsequently submitted to
the ^tockholdeirs, of course.

Mr. PEOORA. At that time you have already told us you felt your
stock was worth about $200 a share, the Keane, Higbie & Co. stock
you then owned ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I would say, if you treated it as you would any other
stocks at the time, it would be worth 8 to 10 times earnings or morer
and that would have made it from $150 to $200 a share at least. ^

Mr, PECGRA. DO you know what was the market value at that time
of the Union Commerce Co.'s stock?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes. When we started to negotiate it was around
$320. When we got the negotiations a little further ahead I think
it was selling in the neighborhood of $138 to $140.

Mr. PECORA. Knowing that, you still were willing to part with
your 60,500 shares of Keane, Higbie & Co. stock, which you thought
were worth around $200 a share, for an equal number of shares of
the other company worth in the market then around $138.

Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Mr. PEOOEA. Were you present at a meeting of the board of di-

rectors of the Union Commerce Corporation that was held in the
summer of 1929 at which there was presented to the board the propo-
sition to acquire the capital stock of Keane, Higbie & Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I went to the meeting and offered to leave the room.
Mr. PECORA. Offered to what?
Mr. HIGBIE. TO leave.
Mr. PECORA. Did you leave?
Mr. HIGBIE. They requested me not to leave—the directors.
Mr. PECORA. That meeting was held on August 20,1929, was it not?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Let me read to you from a photostatic copy which X

have before me of the minute book of the board of directors of the
Union Commerce Co. the following excerpts from the minutes of the
meeting of the board held on that date, August 20, 1929 [reading] :

The President submitted a proposal for the acquisition by Union Commerce
Corporation of the capital stock, or at least 75 percent thereof, of Keane, Higbie
& Co., a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Michigan, in
exchange for its own shares. There were submitted for the consideration of
the board, financial statements of both Keane, Higbie & Co. and of this cor-
poration showing the book value of the stock of the respective institutions and
their earnings, and consideration wTas then given to the advantages and benefits
to be derived by this corporation from the acquisition of the capital stock of
said Keane, Higbie & Co., and after a full discussion the following resolution
was presented:

" Whereas the board of directors of Union Commerce Corporation declare it
to be advisable and expedient that this corporation acquire the capital stock
of Keane, Higbie & Co., a corporation of Detroit, Mich., according to the
proposition presented by the president; that is, to exchange the stock of this
corporation for the stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. upon the basis of 1 share
of stock of this corporation, having a par value of $20 each, for 1 share of the
stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co., said shares having a par value of $10 each,
provided that at least 75 percent of the outstanding capital stock of said
Keane, Higbie & Co. be so acquired: Now, therefore, be it

"Resolved, (a) That the board of directors hereby authorize the officers of
this corporation to offer to exchange the capital stock of said Union Commerce
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Corporation for the capital stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. on the basis of 1
share of the capital stock of Union Commerce Corporation, having a par value
of $20 each, for 1 share of the capital stock of Keane, Higbie & Co., having a
par value of $10 each.

(&) that subject to the necessary increase in the authorized capital stock
of this corporation, the officers of this corporation be, and they are hereby,
authorized to issue not in excess of 100,000 shares of the capital stock of this
corporation of the par value of $20 each (using for that purpose all of the
heretofore authorized capital stock of this corporation, now unissued, together
with a sufficient number of shares of its new authorized capital stock when
the same has been made available by the increase in the authorized capital
stock in this corporation) in exchange on the basis aforesaid for 100,000 shares
of the capital stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co., said 100,000 shares being the
entire outstanding capital stock of said company, provided that such exchange
involves the exchange of at least 75 percent of the entire outstanding capital
stock of said1 Keane, Higbie & Co., and subject to all of the conditions of this
resolution, and that a special right be granted to the stockholders of this
corporation of record at a date to be fixed by the directors to subscribe to
their pro rata part of said 100,000 shares of the stock of this corporation, and
provided that subscriptions for fractional shares shall not be accepted and
that all subscription rights to any fractional share resulting from the exercise
of said subscription rights aforesaid shall be represented by fractional share
subscription warrants in form and substance to be adopted by the directors,
and that the stockholders of this corporation shall be requested to waive their
right to subscribe for any part of saidi 100,000 shares of the stock of this
corporation.

" In the event that any stockholders shall not waive, but shall exercise this
special right of subscription, that the officers of this corporation be authorized
to offer for sale to such nonwaiving stockholders their original respective pro
rata allotment of said 100,000 shares of stock at a price to be determined by
the directors, payable at such reasonable time as may be determined upon, and
to the extent of the number of shares so subscribed for, the officers of this
corporation are authorized to issue additional shares out of the remaining
newly authorized stock, equivalent to the number of shares of stock so sub-
scribed for, to the end that 100,000 shares of stock of this corporation shall
be available for exchange on the basis aforesaid for the stock of said Keane,
Higbie & Co.

"(e) That in no case shall less than 75 percent of the capital stock
of said Keane, Higbie & Co. be acquired in exchange for the capital stock of
this corporation on the basis aforesaid and that the Union Trust Co. be re-
quested to act as trustee for the purpose of receiving deposits of the capital
stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. and to issue and exchange therefor its
negotiable certificates; the deposit agreement and depositary's negotiable cer-
tificates being in the form presented at this meeting, which will provide:

"(1) In the event the holders of at least 75 percent of the capital stock
of Keane, Higbie & Co. deposit their stock with the Union Trust Co. on or
before the 17th day of September 1929, the Union Trust Co. is authorized to
receive stock of Union Commerce Corporation from its officers for exchange
for stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. on the basis of 1 share of stock of
said Union Commerce Corporation for 1 share of the deposited stock of said
Keane, Higbie & Co.

"(2) In the event that less than 75 percent of the capital stock of the said
Keane, Higbie & Co. are deposited with the Union Trust Co. on or before
the 17th day of September 1929, the stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. so
deposited shall be returned by said Union Trust Co. to the respective deposit-
ing stockholders or to the legal holders of the negotiable certificates issued
therefor upon the surrender thereof."

Which resolution, upon motion made and seconded, was unanimously adopted.

Do you recall the adoption of that resolution at that meeting of
the board, Mr. Higbie ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I believe I do, sir.
May I ask how many directors attention that meeting, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. According to the minutes of the meeting which I

have before me, the following directors were present:
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Frank W. Blair, Frederick G. Austin, Harry C. Bulkley, George
W. Carter, Harry S. Covington, Aaron DeRoy, George R. Fink,
Harry S. Finkenstaedt, Burch Foraker, A. B. C. Hardy, Carlton M.
Higbie, Hobart B. Hoyt, James Inglis, Samuel R. Kingston, Charles
A. Kinney, George H. Kirchner, Henry Ledyard, Dwight B. Lee,
F. L. Lowrie, Edward M. Mancourt, B. H. Manning, Fred T. Moran,
Charles S. Mott, W. Howie Muir, Edwin H. Nelson, Robert Oakman,
Jerome H. Remick, Herbert S. Reynolds, John R, Russel, Henry H.
Sanger, A. A. Schantz, Oscar W. Smith, B. F. Stephenson, George
W. Trendle, C. C. Winningham, and L. A. Young.

There were also present by special invitation, members of the
boards of directors of Union Trust Co. and the National Bank of
Commerce, as follows:

John A. Bryant, Adolph Finsterwald, Charles F. Lambert, T. W.
P. Livingstone, George B. Russel, M. B. Whittlesey, and John N.
Stalker, secretary.

This meeting of the board of directors of the Union Commerce
Corporation was followed shortly thereafter by a special meeting of
the stockholders of the Union Commerce Corporation, was it not?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At which there was considered the subject matter of

this resolution that I have just read?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was held on September 12, 1929, was it not ?
Mr. HIGBIE. The 10th or 12th.
Mr. PECORA. It was originally held on the 10th and was adjourned

for final action to the 12th.
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you attend that meeting of the stockholders held

on the 12th of September 1929?
Mr. HIGBIE. I do not remember, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Let me read to you, for possibly refreshing your

recollection, the following from a photostatic copy which I have of
the minutes of the adjourned special meeting of the stockholders of
Union Commerce Corporation held on September 12, 1929 [reading] :

The president reported that at a meeting of the board of directors held on
August 20, 1929, a proposal was submitted for the acquisition by this corpora-
tion of the capital stock, or at least 75 percent thereof, of Keane, Higbie & Co.,
a Michigan corporation, of Detroit, Mich., from the stockholders of that com-
pany in exchange for shares of the capital stock of this corporation upon the
basis of one share of the stock of this corporation having a par value of $20
each for one share of the stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. having a par value
of $10 each.

The president further reported that the officers of this corporation, after
a careful examination of the assets and properties of said Keane, Higbie &
Co., its financial statement and an investigation, determined to their satisfac-
tion that the acquisition of the capital stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. upon
the proposed basis of exchange for the stock of this corporation is desirable,
and that they recommend the acquisition of the capital stock of said Keane,
Higbie & Co. upon said basis.

Whereupon the following lesolution was presented:
" Whereas the board of directors of this corporation has heretofore de-

termined to assign and deliver shares of the capital stock of this corporation
for and in exchange for all or any part of the outstanding capital stock of
Keane, Higbie & Co., a Michigan corporation, but not less than 75 per-
cent of the stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. by the exchange of one
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share of the capital stock of this corporation having a par value of $20 each
for one share of the capital stock of said Keane, Higbie & Company having
a par value of $10 each, that in accordance with and subject to the terms
and conditions contained in the resolution of said board duly adopted at its
meeting held on the 20th day of August, 1929, a copy of which was duly
presented to the stockholders at this meeting, and whereas, after due and
careful consideration it was deemed advantageous and to the best interests
of this corporation and the stockholders thereof that the acquisition of the
capital stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. as determined upon by a majority
of all the directors of this corporation be carried out; now, therefore, be it

Resolved, That said- action of the board of directors be and the same is
iiereby ratified and approved, and that the proper officers of this corporation be
and they are hereby authorized and directed to issue not in excess of 100,000
shares of this corporation of a par value of $20 each, using for that purpose
all of the heretofore authorized capital stock of this corporation * * *
provided that such exchange involve the exchange of at least 75 percent of the
entire outstanding capital stock of said Keane, Higbie & Co. and that such
exchange be further subject to all the terms and conditions contained in the
resolution of the board of directors adopted on the 20th day of August, 1929,
as supplemented by this resolution."

1 will not read the portion of the resolution that states the form.
Mr. HIGBIE. I remember the circumstances.
Mr. PECORA (reading) :
Which resolution, upon motion duly made and seconded, was unanimously

adopted.
Do you recall that action taken at that special adjourned meeting

of the stockholders ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; I do.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, thereafter the exchange of shares was made

upon and under the terms and conditions provided for in this resolu-
tion ; is that right %

Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And as a consequence and as result thereof the Union

Commerce Corporation acquired all of the capital stock of Keane.
Higbie & Co., consisting of 100,000 shares ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And issued therefor in exchange 100,000 shares of its

own capital stock?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU at that time were still the owner of 60,500

shares of the capital stock of Keane, Higbie & Co. ?
JMr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. After the consummation of this transaction did you

sell 30,000 shares of the 60,500 shares of the Union Commerce Cor-
poration stock which you received in exchange for your shares of
Keane, Higbie & Co. to anybody ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I and the other stockholders, a few of us, as you have
said, sold 30,000 shares of the stock to Goldman-Sachs at $120 a
share in accordance with an agreement we had with the Union Com-
merce group to do so.

Mr. PECORA. Have you observed in the resolution which I have
read to you, and which was adopted by the board of directors of
the Union Commerce Corporation on August 20, 1929, or in the reso-
lution which I have read to you, which was adopted by the stock-
holders of the Union Commerce Corporation at the meeting held
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September 12, 1929, there is absolutely no mention made of such an
agreement ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I observed that there was not.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you say that there was such an agreement?
Mr. HIGBIE. Because there was.
Mr. PECORA. Where is the evidence of it?
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, the evidence is the word of Mr. Blair, Mr. Cov-

ington, Mr. Sanger, Mr. Finkenstaedt, Mr. Catchings, and Mr.
Weinburg.

Mr. PECORA. Was that agreement ever put in written form at any
time?

Mr. HIGBIE, Not to my knowledge, sir. I did not make the agree-
ment.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. HIGBIE. I did not make the agreement to sell the stock, but

I agreed with Mr. Blair and his group that we would fulfill our
verbal contract.

Mr. PECORA. By MY. Blair's group, whom do you specifically
mean ?

Mr. HIGBIE. The Union Commerce.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean you made an agreement with Mr. Blair's

corporation, that is, the corporation of which he was the executive
head, the Union Commerce Corporation ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I made the agreement with him, sir.
Mr. PECORA. With whom ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Mr. Blair.
Mr. PECORA. Individually?
Mr. HIGBIE, I made it with him individually; for whom I do not

know. I assume it was all a part of the total transaction that in-
volved the benefits to the corporation.

Mr. PECORA. The corporation you refer to now is the Union Com-
merce Corporation?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did you reach that understanding or agree-

ment with Mr. Blair ?
Mr. HIGBIE. About the 30,000 shares?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. Sometime when we were well into the negotiations for

the acquisition of Keane, Higbie & Co.
Mr. PECORA. That was prior to August 20, 1929, was it not ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I assume so, sir—yes; no doubt.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did the negotiations last ?
Mr. HIGBIE. They dragged over 2 or 3 weeks; probably some time,

if my memory serves me correctly, it was the latter part of July.
The figures would show when they were in Goldman-Sachs' office,
and they dragged from that day until we put the deal through.

Mr. PECORA. At any time in the course of those negotiations was
any written offer made by Keane, Higbie & Co. or to its stockholders
to sell the capital stock of that company to the Union Commerce ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I could not tell you.
Mr. PECORA. At any time during those negotiations was any

written offer made by the Union Commerce Corporation or anyone
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in its behalf to purchase the outstanding capital stock, or at least
75 percent thereof, of Keane, Higbie & Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. A written offer to us?
Mr. PECORA. The stockholders of Keane, Higbie & Co.
Mr. HIGBIE. I doubt it, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have no recollection of such an offer?
Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection of any memorandum of

agreement or understanding having ever been made in the course
of those negotiations by either party?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO. I think it was largely verbal.
Mr. PECORA. It was entirely verbal, was it not?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. Was it in the course of those negotiations that you

reached an understanding or agreement to turn over 30,000 shares
of the Union Commerce Corporation stock, as, if, and when you
received it, in exchange for your shares of the Keane, Higbie & Co.
stock to Goldman, Sacks & Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. While you were talking, Mr. Pecora, I was thinking
of something else, refreshing my memory. If you do not mind,
I will go back to this question.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. HIGBIE. It stands in my mind that sometime between the

1st of July and the 20th of August I dropped Blair a line and
told him that I thought I could round up my stockholders to work
this thing out.

Mr. PECORA. TO work what thing out?
Mr. HIGBIE. The sale of Keane, Higbie & Co. in its entirety to

the Union Commerce Corporation. I have thought about it since
I knew I was subpenaed and have searched my files but could find
nothing, and I do not know of any record of it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I will have the reporter read to you the ques-
tion that I last asked you.

Mr. HIGBIE. Thank you.
(The reporter read the question referred to as follows:)

Mr. PECORA. Was it in the course of those negotiations that you reached an
understanding or agreement to turn over 30,000 shares of the Union Commerce
Corporation stock as, if, and when you received it in exchange for your shares
of the Keane, Higbie & Co. stock to Goldman-Sachs .& Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; definitely.
Mr. PECORA. Was the price at which you were to turn over those

30,000 shares agreed upon at the same time ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Definitely.
Mr. PECORA. That was $120 a share ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you personally undertake to turn over those

30,000 shares to Goldman-Sachs & Co. for $120 a share out of your
shares of the Union Commerce Corporation stock that you were to
receive ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I undertook to deliver my group to do such a thing,
and if they did not I would have been responsible.

Mr. PECORA. And that was also done entirely on the basis of an
oral understanding or agreement?
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Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you informed by Mr. Blair or anybody else in

connection with that that Mr. Blair had made a firm agreement
with Goldman-Sachs & Co. to sell to Goldman-Sachs & Co. 30,000
shares of the capital stock of the Union Commerce Co.?

Mr. HIGBIE. I was under that impression, sir.
Mr. PECORA.- Were you told so by Mr. Blair or anyone else rep-

resenting the Union Commerce Co. ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I would not remember specifically. I assume so, or

I certainly would not have gone through with an agreement that
was not an agreement.

Mr. PECORA. When did you first become a director of the Union
Commerce Investment Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I looked it up the other day. I thought it was in
December of 1928. As I said this morning, it probably was auto-
matic, whether I wanted to or not. When they put the bank and
the trust company together I believe for political reasons they put
us all on that board.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall at any time prior to August 20, 1929,
that the board of directors of the Union Commerce Corporation
were told by Mr. Blair or by anyone else that a transaction had
been agreed upon between the Union Commerce Corporation and
Goldman-Sachs & Co., under the terms of which the Union Com-
merce was to sell 30,000 of its shares to Goldman-Sachs & Co. for
$120 a share?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO; but I have a feeling—I recall that he did tell
certain of the directors privately that such a thing was going on,
because of the fact that he felt it was such a strong thing for the
company, and I believe he had been asked to keep the matter a
business secret, a proper business secret.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall any resolution or action ever adopted
or taken by the board of directors of the Union Commerce Corpora-
tion at any time prior to August 20, 1929, in which the corporation
was committed to sell or became committed to sell 30,000 shares of
its capital stock to Goldman-Sachs & Co. for $120 a share, or for any
price ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I don't know, but I have a feeling that Goldman-
Sachs had something in writing from Mr. Blair. I don't know that.

Mr. PECORA. I have not asked you about what Goldman-Sachs <&
Co. may have had. I have asked you if you, as a director of the
Union Commerce Co., know of any action or resolution that was
taken or adopted by the board of directors of that company involving
or committing that company to sell 30,000 shares of its stock to
Goldman-Sachs & Co.?

Mr. HIGBIE. I don't remember, sir; I don't know of any.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have told us, if I have correctly understood your

testimony today, that when you delivered, subsequent to September
12, 1929," to Goldman, Sachs & Co. 30,000 shares of the stock of the
Union Commerce Co. which you had received in return for your
shares of Keane, Higbie & Co., that you were required to do that
as part and parcel of the transaction or agreement under which the
Union Commerce Co. purchased, in exchange for its own stock, on
a share-for-share basis, 100,000 shares of the capital stock of Keane,
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Higbie & Co. Have I correctly understood your testimony to that
effect?

Mr. HIGBIE. DO you mean to say that the delivery of the stock
to Goldman-Sachs was made a condition of our merging the two
companies?

Mr. PECORA. IS that what you have tried to tell us ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I will say to you that that was not the primary condi-

tion, but it was made a condition of the deal.
Mr. PECORA. I t was made a condition ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you so understood it to be ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS a director of the Union Commerce Corporation

you had no knowledge that the company had ever committed itself
to sell any of its shares to Goldman, Sachs & Co., had you?

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I think that is going far afield. How would I
know?

Mr. PECORA. IS it a fact?
Mr. HIGBIE. AS a director and as an individual ?
Mr. PECORA. AS a director, your approval would be sought to such

a transaction, would it not?
Mr. HIGBIE. Mr. Pecora, as an individual I knew it, because they

told me so.
Mr. PECORA. Who told you ?
Mr. HIGBIE, But they did not tell me in a directors' meeting.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that no action of any kind, no formal

action of any kind, was ever taken by the Union Commerce Corpo-
ration ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I am convinced that that is the truth.
Mr. PECORA. Committing it to sell 30,000 shares of its stock to

Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; I am convinced £hat that is so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that that is so, don't you?
Mr. HIGBIE. I am sure of it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know, from your attendance at the meeting of

the board held on August 20, 1929, that nothing at all was said to
the directors at that meeting that referred in any way to any ar-
rangement which the Union Commerce Corporation had made to sell
Goldman, Sachs & Co. 30,000 shares of its stock, do you not?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO ; I do not. I t might have been said. As you know,
in many directors' meetings many things are discussed, and they are
not always recorded in the minutes. I do not believe that there was
1 director out of 10 that did not know about the Goldman, Sachs
transaction, possibly never officially, or on the record, but it was
discussed.

Mr. PECORA. Did you ever discuss it prior to August 20, 1929, with
any other director of the Union Commerce Corporation ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I do not remember, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you present at any such discussion had between

other directors of that company prior to August 20, 1929?
Mr. HIGBIE. I do not remember.
The CHAIRMAN. Who paid for these 30,000 shares transferred to

Goldman, Sachs?
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Mr. HIBGIE. I suppose Goldman, Sachs & Co., sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU suppose so. You don't know? Do you

know to whom the payment was made?
Mr. HIGBIE. I do not. I know that we delivered the stock.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU delivered the stock, and you were to get

$120 a share for your stock. Can you not tell how much was paid
for it and to whom ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Oh, yes; we got $120 a share for it.
The CHAIRMAN. Who got it?
Mr. HIGBIE. The stockholders that owned it.
Mr. PECORA. Who were they ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I was one, for 18,150 shares, and there were various

stockholders. I think you have them on the record there in a list.
Keane, Higbie & Co. is now in the Guardian group, and I have no
access to the files.

Mr. PECORA. Out of the 30,000 shares you contributed 18,100 shares
for the purpose of selling them and delivering them to Goldman,
Sachs?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes. Goldman, Sachs must have paid for the stock
ultimately—to answer your question.

Mr. PECORA. From whom did you get payment for those 18,100
shares at the rate of $120 a share ?

Mr. HIGBIE. We delivered our stock, and I think Keane, Higbie
& Co. cleared the transaction.

Mr. PECORA. From whom did you get your payment for your
18,100 shares?

Mr. HIGBIE. I think I got it from Keane, Higbie & Co. I do not
know how the mechanics of the deal were handled, but I remember
they gave me credit for whatever my amount was.

Mr. PECORA. They gave you a credit?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir. I never got into the bookkeeping end of the

business, but I think they delivered the stock to Goldman, Sachs in
New York.

Mr. PECORA. HOW long after September 12, 1929, were those
30,000 shares delivered, sold to Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. HOW long after September 12 ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. Were they sold back to the group ?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; were they sold and delivered to Goldman, Sachs

& Co.?
Mr. HIGBIE. I do not remember.
Mr. PECORA. Was it shortly afterward?
Mr. HIGBIE. It must have been, because I know we had delivered

them just as quickly as possible.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market price in September 1929 of the

capital stock of the Union Commerce Co. which you sold ?
Mr. HIGBIE. When they got it?
Mr. PECORA. When Goldman, Sachs & Co. got it for $120 from

you and your associates.
Mr. HIGBIE. When they got it for $120 a share, the stock was

selling around $240 or $250 a share.
Mr. PECORA. They got it for about half its then market value?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
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Mr. PECORA. And you voluntarily parted with 18,100 shares at a
price which was half the market value, because Blair had told you
informally and orally that he had reached some understanding with
Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. It was not a casual understanding. It was a very
definite one, sir?

Mr. PECORA. It was an understanding that, to your knowledge up
to this moment, has never been evidenced by a writing.

Mr. HIGBIE. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. In September of 1929, were you still so careless about

millions that the difference of $120 or $130 a share for 18,100
shares was of slight consequence to you?

Mr. HIGBIE. DO you mean to say that I Would have demanded any
man's word in writing before trading? You see, Mr. Pecora, we do
all these things

Mr. PECORA. Let me answer your question as to what I mean to
say. I will tell you exactly what I mean to say.

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I mean to say this: That you were a director of the

Union Commerce Corporation during the year 1929, and had been
such from some time in the year 1928.

Mr. HIGBIE. The beginning of 1929.
Mr. PECORA. That as such director you never got any knowledge

of your company, that is, the Union Commerce Co., having com-
mitted itself by a firm commitment to sell and deliver 30,000 of its
shares of capital stock to Goldman, Sachs & Co. That is what I mean
to say. Is my statement at variance with the fact ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I think not, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I mean further to say this: Take up one step at a

time.
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That in the summer of 1929, during a 2 or 3 weeks'

period, which you have said was the period in which the negotia-
tions took place that culminated in the purchase by th& Union
Commerce Co. of all the outstanding capital stock of Keane, Higbie
& Co. on a share-for-share basis of exchange, there never was a
writing between you or your company, Keane, Higbie & Co., and the
Union Commerce Corporation, with regard to the terms of that
sale. Is that at variance with the facts ?

Mr. HIGBIE. With regard to the terms of the 30,000 share sale?
Mr. PECORA. Exactly. Is that at variance with the facts?
Mr. HIGBIE. In my memory, there never was a writing in con-

nection with it, and I can recall very distinctly standing in Mr.
Blair's office—and I think others were with him—and Mr. Blair
said tu me that he would have to take my word, which had always
been darned good, for the fact that I would deliver to him, regard-
less of market price, the 30,000 shares of stock at $120, to fulfill
their commitment to Goldman-Sachs & Co. I told him that if
I did not do it, it would be the first time I had fallen down on a
contract.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any proof to this day of the making of any
firm commitment by the Union Commerce Corporation with Gold-
man, Sachs & Co., to sell to the latter 30,000 shares of its capital
stock?
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Mr. HIGBIE. All I know is that they told me they sold it, or they
would endeavor to get it, but I could not testify to something that
happened at a meeting that I did not attend, and I did not even
know was being held.

Mr. PECOKA. What meeting are you referring to ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I mean the meeting that Mr. Catchings and Mr.

Weinburg had with Sanger and Blair and Covington.
Mr. PECORA. Can you give this committee today any proof that

the Union Commerce Corporation ever entered into a firm contract
or agreement to sell 30,000 of its shares to Goldman, Sachs & Co.
for $120 a share?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. After you and your associates who made up this

block of 30,000 shares of stock which was sold and delivered to
Goldman, Sachs & Co., for $120 a share, made that sale, did you
repurchase any part of those 30,000 shares ?

Mr. HIGBIE. From whom?
Mr. PECORA. From anybody.
Mr. HIGBIE. NO. Oh, yes; we did, of course. Pardon me.
Mr. PECOJRA. When did you do that.
Mr. HIGBIE. There were two entirely separate transactions.
Mr. PECORA. Let us have the first one.
Mr. HIGBIE. I will give you the story, and then you can under-

stand it.
Mr. PECORA. Let us have the story.
Mr. HIGBIE. After this whole thing took place, some time after it

all took place, Union Commerce and Guardian started talking
merger, and consummated a merger.

Mr. PECORA. When was that merger effected?
Mr. HIGBIE. I think that was in the fall of 1929, because it was

out at Mr. Blair's house, and we were out there all one Sunday. In
connection with it, the Guardian Detroit Co. did not like the fact
that the Union Commerce Corporation had as a large stockholder
an individual New York banking house, because of the fact that
they dealt with Kuhn-Loeb, and they dealt with Morgan, and they
dealt with Hornblower & Weeks, and they dealt with Lee-Higginson
and others.

Mr. PECORA. What was the matter with the Guardian Group?
Were they trying to boycott those bankers?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO ; I say that they did not want one big group to
own so much stock, because they felt it would alienate the others in
giving them syndicate participations, and other things, so in the
merger they said, " We don't like to have you tied in with one New
York banking house. We think it would be better if you could
work it out to repurchase that stock." That did not appeal to me
particularly, because I was on the other side of the fence at that
point.

Mr. PECORA. What side of the fence do you mean?
Mr. HIGBIE. Union Commerce. Weinburg was a good friend of

mine, and so was Mr. Catchings.
Mr. PECORA. Weinburg was a representative of Goldman, Sachs.
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir. But it was made a condition, and it seemed

a very sound thing for those two groups to merge, so I went to New
York and I saw Sidney.
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Mr. PECORA. What was made a condition?
Mr. HIGBIE. I t was made a verbal condition of the merger that

we would attempt to work out a repurchase of enough of that stock
so that it would not be a block that would be considered a major
block.

Mr. PECORA. That was made a condition in the negotiations that
led eventually to the consolidation of the Guardian Detroit group

Mr. HIGBIE. A conversational condition.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). With the Union Commerce?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that right?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; a conversational condition.
Mr. PECORA. That, again, was a sort of oral understanding or

agreement?
Mr. HIGBIE. I t was. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Never reduced to writing in any way, shape, or form ?
Mr. HIGBIE. NO, never.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. HIGBIE. I went to New York and saw Sidney. We spent the

evening together. He did not seem to like the idea. He thought
it would be probably a better thing for him if the two groups were
together, don't you know. It would make the stock more valuable.
He was somewhat distressed, and I explained to him just the way
it was, and told him how sorry I was, and hoped that we could work
something out, but if not it would be all right.

Mr. PECORA. What would be all right?
Mr. HIGBIE. TO let it stay as it was.
3Ir. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. HIGBIE. AS I was terribly busy in those days, one day I was

-going about my business and a telephone call came from Mr. Blair
to come over to his office, that Covington was on the line from New
York. Covington and a man named Bitting were in New York and
were endeavoring to work out a transaction whereby they could
repurchase part of the Goldman, Sachs holdings at substantially
under the market.

Mr. PECORA. What, then, was the market?
Mr. HIGBIE. This is just a shot in the dark, but I would be willing

to bet it was about $230 to $240.
Mr. PECORA. YOU win the bet.
Mr. HIGBIE. IS that right? What was it?
Mr. PECORA. About that. I said you win the bet.
Mr. HIGBIE. SO the thing was finally arranged. I discussed it

with the Guardian Detroit Co., and they said, " Yes; we ought to go
ahead and take it, and we can redistribute it around here to people
who would like to get it at a favorable price, and we will just take
it in." Goldman, Sachs & Co. made the very unfavorable—but what
sounded very favorable at the time—arrangement that we need not
bother to take it up for 30 days. Meanwhile we went about our
business, and because we did not have to take it up that next day
we probably did not get around to it, because we were then in the
throes of merging the two groups, which was quite a big job. Every-
body was busy and it was pretty hard to get anybody down to brass
tacks. The result was that when we did get around to it we were
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just on the eve of some of these market crashes, and before we got
the first 7,000 of it placed the market break occurred in all stocks,
and the stock went to a point where we did not care to offer it to
anybody. So we held it, and ultimately distributed it to the directors
of the companies, stood around in a group and took it up. My
partner and I took $540,000 worth of it at $184 when it was selling
at about $125.

Mr. PECORA. That is the story, is it ?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is the story in substance, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Let us get a few more of the details on the record.
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with the negotiations to consolidate the

Guardian Detroit Group with the Union Commerce Co., which you
say commenced shortly after the acquisition of the Keane-Higbie
stock by the Union Commerce Co.

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). You were told that the Guardian De-

troit Group had expressed an objection to having the banking house
or firm of Goldman, Sachs & Co., hold such a large block of the capi-
tal stock of the Union Commerce Co., is that right?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you then undertook, in order to meet that ob-

jection raised by the Guardian Detroit Group, to repurchase from
Goldman, Sachs & Co. those 30,000 shares, is that right?

Mr. HIGBIE. That is not just as it was; no.
Mr. PECORA. Then correct it.
Mr. HIGBIE. I went down to New York and sat down with Sidney

and talked it over. I was not going to alienate a possibility of a good
business connection just because some people thought it was a good
idea to be friendly with a lot of other people. I liked Sidney, and I
liked their business, so I thought if I could work the whole thing out
and have Sidney satisfied

Mr. PECORA. Sidney is Mr. Weinburg?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose we refer to him as Mr. Weinburg.
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir. I understand. Pardon me. I think a gen-

tleman who was president of another corporation that they control,
and which did a lot of business out in Detroit, took us out that night
for dinner on his yacht. The three of us sat around and chatted, and
he left Sidney and me alone, and we talked the thing over.

Mr. PECORA. At whose suggestion did you go to New York to see
your friend Sidney and talk to him about it?

Mr. HIGBIE. I t was the outgrowth of the meeting of about 18 or 20
men—I don't remember how many there were—that met at Mr.
Blair's hous,e, when we discussed various phases—this is only one
small one—of the merger of the two groups.

Mr. PECORA. AS a result of what was said at that meeting at Mr.
Blair's house, you came to New York?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO see Weinburg?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And find out if you could induce Goldman, Sachs &

Co., through the friendly offices of Weinburg, to sell back to the
group in Detroit the 30,000 shares; is that right ?
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Mr. HIGBIE. I did not want him to sell all of them. I wanted him
to keep enough so that he would still be friendly with us, but not
have so much that it would be objectionable to any other phases of
our relationships with New York banking houses.

Mr. PECORA. AS a result of that visit to New York and your con-
versations on the yacht and elsewhere with Weinburg, did you re-
turn to Detroit with any assurance that you had met with any
success ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I did not; not by any means.
Mr. PECORA. Had you been repulsed in your suggestion that Gold-

man, Sachs & Co. sell back the major part of those 30,000 shares ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. But you were not deterred by the repulse? You

went at it again?
Mr. HIGBIE. NO ; I did not.
Mr. PECORA. What happened after that ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I think I covered it earlier in the testimony. One

day a telephone call came from New York, and I was called over to
Mr. Blair's office—that Mr. Bitting and Mr. Covington were on the
telephone.

Mr. PECORA. In New York?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; and they had succeeded in working out a

very favorable deal for the Guardian.
Mr. PECORA. For the Guardian Detroit Group ?
Mr. HIGBIE. For the crowd as a whole.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had not yet merged or consolidated ?
Mr. HIGBIE. We were in sort of a state of flux.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were in the throes of it?
Mr. HIGBIE. We were in the throes of it, and it was hard to tell

who was in authority, and so forth.
Mr. PECORA. Did you learn then, as a result of that long-distance

telephone conversation, that Goldman, Sachs & Co. had
Mr. HIGBIE. Consented.
Mr. PECORA. Had consented to part with some of their shares, a

large portion of them?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir. They were to retain 5,000 shares as a friendly

gesture, and sell us the balance at, say, something approximating
$180, when the stock was around $240 or $230.

Mr. PECORA. TO whom was it proposed that Goldman, Sachs & Co.
would sell those 25,000 shares at $184?

Mr. HIGBIE. It was proposed that they sell them to the investment
units of the group, and I think, as a matter of feet, when the letter
came through from Goldman-Sachs, Sidney Weinburg addressed the
letter to me, much to my surprise.

Mr. PECORA. TO you individually?
Mr. HIGBIE. I think he did.
Mr. PECORA. Have you that letter?
Mr. HIGBIE. I have not, because it was not my property. I was

only a name—a proxy, so to speak.
Mr. PECORA. Then, thereafter, was any written agreement entered

into providing for the sale by Goldman, Sachs & Co. to anyone else, of
25,000 of these 30,000 shares for $184 a share?

Mr. HIGBIE. Will you read that, please?
(The reporter read the pending question.)
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Mr. HIGBIE. No. The stock was ultimately shipped out to the
Guardian Detroit Co. and paid for.

Mr. PECORA. NO agreement in writing of any kind with regard to
the terms of the sale was ever entered into so far as you know ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I think he gave us 30 days to pay for it.
Mr. PECORA. Who undertook to buy it at $184 a share from Gold-

man, Sachs & Co.?
Mr. HIGBIE. The investment units of the two groups.
Mr. PECORA. What were the names?
Mr. HIGBIE. Guardian Detroit Co. and Keane, Higbie & Co.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were a director of both those units, were you not ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was the matter ever formally presented to the board

of either of those groups, that is, the matter of those units buying
from Goldman, Sachs & Co. these 25,000 shares for $184 a share?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO ; it was not.
Mr. PECORA. Was that ever made the subject of any corporate

action by the board of either one of those companies?
Mr. HIGBIE. NO, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know why not?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What is the reason?
Mr. HIGBIE. The reason is that we operated the business in the

investment units rather as we always had, that is, independently of
holding meetings, because many times transactions could not be
done, or were cold before we could call a board meeting.

Mr. PECORA. This was not that kind of a transaction, was it?
Mr. HIGBIE. This was a transaction that had been pretty well dis-

cussed, and it was the will of the Group that they reacquire these
shares when they had an opportunity to do it. The Guardian De-
troit Co. told me that that was the thing to do, and that we should
buy the stock, and we did.

Mr. PECORA. Was that will of the Group to which you have just
referred ever expressed in any definite form, through the medium
of a corporate resolution, motion, or anything of that sort ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I think not, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who actually bought those 25,000 shares back from

Goldsman, Sachs & Co. at $184 a share when the transaction was
consummated ?

Mr. HIGBIE. HOW do you mean?
Mr. PECORA. Who actually bought the stock, received it, and paid

for it?
Mr. HIGBIE. Who made the deal?
Mr. PECORA. Who bought it? Who bought these 25,000 shares?
Mr. HIGBIE. Who paid for it, you mean?
Mr. PECORA. And paid for it; yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. The Guardian Detroit Co.
Mr. PECORA. And gave its corporate check?'
Mr. HIGBIE. I assume so. I think they arranged a credit at the

National City Bank and paid for it.
Mr. PECORA. Was the matter of the acquisition of that block of

stock ever made the subject of any corporate action by that
company ?
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Mr. HIGBIE. I would assume so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know?
Mr. HIGBIE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. What afterwards happened with regard to that

transaction that operated to relieve the Guardian Detroit Co.
Mr. HIGBIE. Of the stock?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, we formed a selling syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. What is that ?
Mr. HIGBIE. We formed a selling syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. Who formed it?
Mr. HIGBIE. The Guardian Detroit Co.
Mr. PECORA. Who composed that so-called " selling syndicate " ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, it was the Guardian Detroit, Co., Keane, Higbie

& Co., and Clarence Bitting, who, we all assumed, was Fisher & Co.,
because at that time he was the dominant head of the company. We
had one other participant who participated with us, because of the
fact that he had negotiated the deal and felt he was entitled to a
part of it.

Senator COUZENS. Who was that?
Mr. HIGBIE. Mr. Covington.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know when those 25,000 shares were repur-

chased at $184 a share from Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?
Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir; I do not. i
Senator COUZENS. What profit did you report to the Internal

Revenue Bureau
Mr. HIGBIE. On this transaction?
Senator COUZENS. NO; wait until I finish my question. What

profit did you report to the Bureau of Internal Revenue when you
sold those 30,000 shares to Goldman, Sachs & Co. for $120?

Mr. HIGBIE. I can tell you if you want to know.
Senator COUZENS. I would like to know.
Mr. HIGBIE (examining papers). I will get it in just a second,

Senator. May I go and get some figures I have back here in the
back of the room?

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE (after examining papers). $2,081,000.
Senator COUZENS. That was the profit you reported to the Bureau

of Internal Revenue?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes. That is the result of Keane, Higbie & Co.

from the first day I came to Detroit, practically.
Senator COTTZEINS. That was the difference, then, between what

you figured to be the value of your stock, at about $64, and $120;
is that right?

Mr. HIGBIE. That was the difference between the cost of the stock,
ultimately growing out of the time I started the company, and the
accumulations, so I reported the whole works.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Higbie, you had not succeeded in your under-
taking to induce Goldman, Sachs & Co. to sell back 25,000 of these
30,000 shares, had you?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO, thereafter, apparently the undertaking was as-

sumed by somebody else in behalf of the Detroit Group?
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Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that somebody else included Covington, so far

as you know ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a result
Mr. HIGBIE. Bitting always seemed to know
Mr. PECORA. Who ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I am assuming.
Mr. PECORA. AS a result of those efforts undertaken by Mr. Cov-

ington and others, Goldman, Sachs & Co., eventually agreed to sell
back 25,000 of those 30,000 shares at a price of $184 a share?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which was then around $50 below the market, is

that right?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Covington was the genius that brought that about?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; he did it.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, Covington persuaded Goldman,

Sachs & Co. to sell these 25,000 shares at an aggregate price of
about $1,250,000 below the market price?

Mr. HIGBIE. At that time, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At that time. Now, you said something about a syn-

dicate in connection with the repurchase of these 25,000 shares from
Goldman, Sachs & Co. When was that syndicate formed ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Just shortly after we arranged to buy them.
Mr. PECORA. Shortly after
Mr. HIGBIE. Our idea was redistribution of the shares. We did

not intend to purchase it for stock. We intended to redistribute it.
Senator COTJZENS. When you say " we " whom do you mean—

these four that composed the syndicate?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir. I t was not the four; no, sir. I t was the

investment companies, and whatever Fisher & Co. could contribute,
or Bitting, as we never knew exactly his relationship. We thought
he was heading Fisher & Co.

Senator COTJZENS. And Covington.
Mr. HIGBIE. Covington simply participated because he had done

very good work in something that was outside of his bank duties.
Senator COTJZENS. What was the extent of his participation?
Mr. HIGBIE. He had a participation in the profit, if any resulted,

from the sale of the securities at a profit to the syndicate.
Senator COTJZENS. What was his percentage of profit in the syn-

dicate ?
Mr. HIGBIE. 10 percent.
Senator COTJZENS. He was to receive 10 percent?
Mr. HIGBIE. He was not to receive 10 percent, sir. That is the

way it worked out. He received $25,000 out of $250,000.
Senator COTJZENS. What I am wondering is how this syndicate got

possession of these shares that were sold by Goldman, Sachs & Co.
You testified a while ago that they were sold to the corporation.

Mr. PECOORA. TO the two investment units of the group.
Senator COTJZENS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Namely, Keane, Higbie & Co. and the Guardian

Detroit Co.
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Mr. HIGBIE. When the syndicate got possession of the shares at
$184, or whatever the exact price was, they naturally did not want
to hold them.

Mr. PECORA. Who composed that syndicate, Mr. Higbie, that got
possession of those shares ?

Mr. HIGBIE. The syndicate was the Guardian Detroit Co. and
Keane, Higbie & Co.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any written agreement with respect to the
formation of that syndicate?

Mr. HIGBIE. The only thing was that, as you probably know from
data you have, when Keane, Higbie & Co. was taken into the group
it was proposed to be a wholly owned subsidiary of the Guardian
Detroit Co.; and whatever we did, we did jointly. Therefore, if
the Guardian Detroit Co. had bought a block of stock, it was assumed
that we were in for part of it.

Mr. PECORA. I ask again, was any written agreement ever made
with regard to the formation of this purchasing syndicate ?

Mr. HIGBIE. The purchasing or the selling syndicate?
Mr. PECORA. The selling syndicate. Do you call it a selling

syndicate ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I call the syndicate that you are asking me about the

profit in, a selling syndicate; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who composed that selling syndicate, again?
Mr. HIGBIE. This goes away back, but I will try. I think, if I

recall, it was Keane, Higbie & Co. and the Guardian Detroit Co.5
for 125,000, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). $125,000?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; if any; of the profit if any resulted; and Mr.

Bitting for a hundred—I couldn't say. I have no right to testify
to something I cannot recall.

Mr. PECORA. IS this the syndicate that repurchased those 25,000
shares from Goldman, Sachs & Co. for $184 a share ?

Mr. HIGBIE. This is not the syndicate that repurchased the shares.
This is an entirely different group, a step-up group that disposed of
the—that was attempting to dispose of the shares.

Mr. PECORA. Who purchased the 25,000 shares of Goldman, Sachs
& Co. at $184?

Mr. HIGBIE. The Guardian Detroit Co.
Mr. PECORA. Itself as a company?
Mr. HIGBIE. AS a company.
Mr. PECORA. Paid for it?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Purchase price was around $4,600,000?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Did that company thereafter agree to sell those shares

to a syndicate which was formed to distribute them ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; we agreed—not to sell them—we agreed to

give them the right to dispose of the stock for us. We formed a
second selling syndicate, which had no commitment.

Mr. PECORA. The 25,000 shares were delivered to the Guardian
Detroit Co., were they?

Mr. HIGBIE. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. Which paid for them at $184 a share ?
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Mr. HIGBIE. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. TO Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Then what did the Guardian Detroit Co. do with

those 25,000 shares, or what did it agree to do with those 25,000
shares, or any portion of them ?

Mr. HIGBIE. They formed a selling syndicate without commitment.
Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by a " selling syndicate without

commitment? "
Mr. HIGBIE. I mean a group that is formed, the customary group

that is formed, to sell securities.
Mr. PECORA. And who composed that group or syndicate ?
Mr. HIGBIE. The Guardian Detroit Co., Keane, Higbie & Co., Clar-

ence Bitting, and Mr. Covington. Mr. Covington had no part in the
distribution of the shares that I can recall. It was not his intention
to try to sell any of the shares. I think he simply participated in the
profit because he had done a good job.

Mr. PECORA. According to my information, the sale of the 25,000
shares for $184 a share was made by Goldman, Sachs & Co. on Octo-
ber 19, 1929. Does that accord with your recollection?

Mr. HIGBIE. I could not recall, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Assuming that that is the correct date, how soon after

that sale by Goldman, Sachs & Co. to the Guardian Detroit Co. did
the Guardian Detroit Co. organize this selling syndicate?

Mr. HIGBIE. I t was organized shortly after the negotiations.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. Shortly after the negotiations in New York were

consummated.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. The difficult thing, Mr. Pecora, is oftentimes we did

things verbally. They were not consummated until they were paid
for, and if you look up records and photostat them you see what is
photostated and don't know what has come before unless I tell you.

Mr. PECORA. DO you remember when the first big market crash
came in October 1929?

Mr. HIGBIE. I don't recall the date. I certainly recall the instance.
Mr. PECORA. I should think that would be such a red letter, or

black letter, date on your calendar you would remember it.
Mr. HIGBIE. NO ; I am not that kind of a fellow, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. It was after October 19 and before October 31, 1929,

wasn't it ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether or not this selling syndicate

was formed by the Guardian Detroit Co. after that market break
in the latter part of October 1929 ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I recall this phase of it, which may throw some light
on ii.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. The deal was done by those two gentlemen
Mr. PECORA. Meaning whom?
Mr. HIGBIE. Meaning Bitting and Covington. They call Blair.

Blair calls me. I go to the telephone, and he makes this deal. Tells
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me the deal as it was going to be. I ask my friends, my people, and
they say, " Why, sure; let's go ahead. It is so much under the mar-
ket it is vefy attractive."

All right. Now, then, in part of the negotiations that they did
they got an agreement that the stock did not have to be shipped out
for 30 days, and it was close to the end of that 30 days that I think
the market crash occurred.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. What happened to the selling syndicate's efforts
to distribute it ?

Mr. HIGBIE. We disposed of, as I recall, 7,000 shares privately.
Mr. PECORA. That left you with 18,000?
Mr. HIGBIE. That left us with eighteen thousand and odd shares.
Mr. PECORA. What happened to those 18,000 shares ?
Mr. HIGBIE. After we had two or three crashes and the market

went down to, I think, 125 or thereabouts—it was very bad—a
meeting was called at Dr. Fred T. Murphy's house, at which we were
told of the very large block of Guardian stock that we had in the
portfolio of the Guardian Detroit Co. that came from this and
other acquisitions—bank acquisitions and what not—and Mr. Lord
stated that he thought that something should be done about the
dire&tors lifting out some of this' stock, and it was discussed as to
what price we would lift it out at.

Mr. Lord thought this particular thing should be lifted out at
cost or approximately cost, and we sat around the table, discussed
the matter, and all agreed that we would do the best we could, look
over the exchequer. The next morning I think Mr. Lord had gotten
subscriptions from a number of us totaling over 18,000 shares of
stock at 180, when it was selling at about 120. I know they got
mine. And he went in himself for a large block, too.

Mr. PECORA. If this selling syndicate had succeeded in distributing
those 25̂ 000 shares or any portion thereof at a profit, who was to
take that profit ?

Mr. HIGBIE. The profit was to be taken by the syndicate as I de-
scribed, the four people, the major portion of which went to the
Guardian Detroit, Keane-Higbie, and Bitting was in for a fair
amount, because he had good distribution among some of his friends
that were not particular friends of ours.

Mr. PECORA. And if that syndicate did not succeed in disposing
of those shares at a profit what was to be done with the shares; what
was the syndicate to do with the shares?

Mr. HIGBIE. The syndicate was to own them. It was not a com-
mitting syndicate at any point.

Mr. PECORA. I t was what you called before a
Mr. HIGBIE. A selling group.
Mr. PECORA. A syndicate without any commitment?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; or better known in terms of investment

banking as a selling group. That is exactly what you would term it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I have before me, Mr. Higbie, what purports

to be a photostatic copy of the minutes of the meeting of the execu-
tive committee of the Guardian Detroit Co. held in November 6,1929.

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which I will read to you.
Senator COTJZENS. Who were present?
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Mr. PECORA. Present Messrs. John C. Grier, Jr., president, Henry
E. Bodman, Ernest Kanzler, Carlton M. Higbie, Robert O. Lord,
Phelps Newberry, Sherwin A. Hill, Hiram H. Walker. [Reading:]

Keports of the business transactions of the company were presented for the
period October 26 to October 31, inclusive. After consideration by the com-
mittee, the commitments, tenders, and purchases for the period, October 26 to
October 31, inclusive, were approved, and the reports ordered placed on file.

Upon motion duly made, supported, and carried, the following resolution
was unanimously adopted:

Resolved, That the action of the officers of this company in participating
jointly with Keane, Higbie & Co. in the purchase of 17,500 shares of Union,
Commerce Corporation stock at a price of $184 per share be approved.

There being no further business to come before the meeting, the same, upon
motion, adjourned.

And that is signed by Mr. Higbie. Robert C. Lehman, probably.
Mr. PECORA. Robert C. Lehman, yes; secretary of the meeting.
Now, what was the action referred to in this resolution and which

is referred to as the action of the " officers of this company in par-
ticipating jointly with Keane, Higbie & Co. in the purchase of 17,500
shares Union Commerce Corporation stock at $184 " ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I assume that they had sold such stock as they
could sell when the market was good, and after the market had shown
signs of weakness generally they did not feel justified in going ahead
with their program, and probably just took it into the portfolio and
eliminated any arrangement that they might have had with anyone
regarding the selling syndicate.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Higbie, do you observe that this resolution is one
which in effect ratifies some action taken by the officers of the Guar-
dian Detroit Co. sometime prior to November 6, 1929 ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. And do you observe that according to the terms of

this resolution that action had to do with the purchase, in participat-
ing with Keane, Higbie & Co., of 17,500 shares of Union Commerce
Corporation stock at a price of $184 per share?

Mr. HIGBIE. Of Keane, Higbie & Co. ?
Mr. PECORA. What is that ?
Mr. HIGBIE. YOU say of Keane, Higbie & Co. You mean the

Guardian Detroit Co. We were only a small end of that picture.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I will read the resolution to you again [read-

ing :]
Resolved, That the action of the officers of this company in participating"

jointly with Keane, Higbie & Co. in the purchase of 17,500 shares of Union
Commerce Corporation stock at a price of $184 per share be approved.

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were present at this meeting of the executive

committee of the board of the Guardian Detroit Co. when this reso-
lution was unanimously adopted, so apparently you voted for it?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; I did.
Mr. PECORA. Was there ever any transaction which in terms in-

volved the purchase by the Guardian Detroit Co. jointly with Keaney
Higbie & Co. of 17,500 shares of the stock of Union Commerce Cor-
poration at $184 a share ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Was there anything prior to that ?
Mr. PECORA. Was there prior to November 6, 1929, any such trans*

action ?
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Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; we must have if we purchased the whole thing.
We purchased the 25,000 shares.

Senator COUZENS. When you say " we" whom do you mean
by "we"?

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, the investment units of the group, Senator
Couzens.

Senator COTJZENS. But there is no reference to 25,000 shares there.
I t looks to me as if, after you failed to sell the 25,000 shares, you
dumped all that on the Guardian Detroit Co.

Mr. PECORA. YOU dumped the remaining 17,500 shares on the
Guardian Detroit Co.

Mr. HIGBIE. YOU mean after we failed to sell them ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. Who do you think did that?
Mr. PECORA. Who did ? You tell me.
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, it was all done as a company transaction.
Mr. PECORA. I see, but it was done that way, wasn't it?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; it was done that way.
Mr. PECORA. The first corporate resolution that you know of

adopted by the board of the Guardian Detroit Co. with reference
to the purchase by that company from Goldman-Sachs of any shares
of the Union Commerce Corporation was this one that was adopted
on November 6, 1929; isn't that so ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Possibly it is. We had very broad and very full pow-
ers in that line of business, because of necessity.

Mr. PECORA. By November 6, 1929, the market had broken to $125
a share or thereabouts?

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I imagine so. I suspect it was pretty low. Our
business, Mr. Pecora, was not done in a corporate way that other
lines of business are.

Mr. PECORA. I have before me what purports to be a photostatic
copy of the minutes of a special meeting of the board of directors of
the Guardian Detroit Co. held on November 20, 1929, at which were
present the following: John C. Grier, Jr., president; Henry E.
Bodman; Carlton M. Higbie; Robert O. Lord; Alvin McCauley;
Phelps Newberry; Hiram H. Walker; and Charles Wright, Jr. I
will read the minutes in full of that meeting. After reciting those
appearances it proceeds as follows [reading] :

The minutes of the special meeting of the board of directors held October 22
were read and approved. The minutes of the meetings of the executive com-
mittee held October 30, November 6, November 12, and November 19 were
approved.

The secretary presented to the meeting the original waivers of notice of said
meeting signed by all of the directors of the company.

Upon motion duly made, seconded, and unanimously carried, the waivers of
notice of said meeting were made a part of the records of the company and of
this meeting, and the secretary was directed to file the same with the minutes
of this meeting.

At the request of the president Mr. Bodman stated that the purpose of the
meeting was to discuss and pass upon the advisability of Guardian Detroit Co.
selling to certain directors of Guardian Detroit Co., Guardian Detroit Bank,
Guardian Trust Co., and Guardian Detroit Group, Inc., all or any part of
20,500 shares of Union Commerce Corporation depositary's receipts at $180 per
share.

It was stated further that Guardian Detroit Co. had acquired these shares
incident to transactions involved in the merger plans of Guardian Detroit
Group, Inc., with Union Commerce Corporation, and that such acquisition was
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in the interest of said merger plans, and in view of the circumstances it was
deemed advisable to present the matter to the board of directors.

Ppon motion duly made and seconded, the following resolution was unani-
mously adopted:

Resolved-, That the officers of the company be, and they are hereby, author-
ized to negotiate and effect the sale of all or any part of 20,500 shares of
Union Commerce Corporation depositary's receipts at $180 per share to direc-
tors of the various units of Guardian Detroit Group,. Inc.

The president presented to the board a complete schedule of all securities
owned by Guardian Detroit Co. or in which it had any liability or any interest
as of the close of business on November 19, 1929, together with the individual
costs or liabilities of each of said securities.

The president presented to the board a condensed balance sheet setting forth
the assets and liabilities of the company as of November 13, 1929, and after
giving effect to the writing, binding the securities of the company, the cost of
marketing was discussed.

There being no further business to come before the meeting, the same upon
motion adjourned.

Signed by Mr. Lehman, secretary of the meeting.
Do you recall that meeting, now that I have read the minutes of it ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I do not, but I probably was there.
Mr. PECORA. Well, according to the minutes you were there.
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember the adoption of that resolution

that I have read to you ?
Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about the circumstances that

led to the adoption of this resolution ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes. That resolution would be just in accordance

with just what I have told you, that in conjunction with the various
plans of the group and the merger and the various things that
arose and the various problems that we dealt with, the acquisition
of this Goldman-Sachs stock was considered one of the things that
they wanted to accomplish, and that is very logical, that it would
be considered as such. Is it not so, sir ?

Mr. PECORA. Well now, the resolution does not say anything about
that, does it?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO, it does not. No, sir, it does not.
Mr. PECORA. What do you know about the circumstances that led

to the adoption of this resolution ? Let me remind you that the reso-
lution directs and authorizes the officers of the Guardian Detroit Co.
to negotiate and effect the sale of all or any part of 20,500 shares of
Union Commerce Corporation stock at $180 per share to directors
of the various units of the Guardian Detroit Group, Inc.

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, you see, Mr. Pecora, if we had sold about 7,500
shares, as I recall we did in that syndicate, and we had bought a
total of about 25,000 shares, the logical conclusion would be that
there would be around 17,500 shares left and as long as the group
had other shares that they had acquired in connection with the
Grand Eapids Bank and other banks that they had acquired, where
they had taken some stock as well as exchanged stock and paid for
it, why, that is why this thing was identified in our minds as this
particular earmarked stock. We did not identify it in the minutes.

Mr. PECORA. But you haven't any doubt but that
Mr. HIGBIE. I have no doubt that that is exactly what it is.
Mr. PECORA. NO; I was not going to ask you that. You haven't

any doubt that in this block of 20,500 shares referred to in this reso-
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lution were included the 17,500 shares referred to in the resolution
which I read to you that was adopted by the executive committee of
the Guardian Detroit Co., on November 6, 1929?

Mr. HIGBIE. I haven't any doubt but what it was, no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Guardian Detroit Co. succeed in effecting the

sale of all or any part of those 20,500 shares at $180 a share to di-
rectors units of the Guardian Detroit Group, Inc. ?

Mr. HIGBIE. We sold I think around 7,500, as my memory tells me.
Mr. PECORA. YOU sold those prior to November 20, 1929, didn't

you ? In fact, you sold them prior to November 6, 1929 ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Oh, pardon me. You mean were we able to sell any of

these 17,500 shares ?
Mr. PECOEA. NO; any of the 25,500 referred to in this resolution

adopted by the board of directors of the Guardian Detroit Co., on
November 20,1929.

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I know that the directors bought around 18,500
or 18,400 shares of stock.

Senator COUZENS. About on that date ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Some time along in the fall, Senator Couzens. I can-

not recall exactly.
Mr. PECORA. At $180?
Mr. HIGBIE. 180, yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market price of the stock then?
Mr. HIGBIE. My guess would be that it was a hundred and a

quarter.
Mr. PECORA. Were you one of the directors that bought any part

of it at 180?
Mr. HIGBIE. I bought $270,000 in one check.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Higbie, you heard the testimony of Mr.

Covington before this committee this morning, didn't you ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, I did.
Mr. PECORA. Did you hear the testimony he gave with regard to

some understanding he had with you that he was to get from you
$25,000 as reward, compensation, call it what you will, for his ser-
vices in connection with the negotiations with Goldman, Sachs &
Co. that led to the sale by that company of the 25,000 shares we have
spoken of this afternoon?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; I did.
Mr. PECORA. Did you make such an agreement with Mr. Cov-

ington ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I would not say that I did, but I would say that^we

did; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who made that agreement?
Mr. HIGBIE. The Guardian Detroit Co. and I.
Mr. PECORA. And you?
Mr. HIGPIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it made orally or in writing?
Mr. HIGBIE. Orally.
Mr. PECQRA. Why was the agreement made?
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, he had done a good job in lining up Sidney. He

knew Sidney Weinburg very well.
Mr. PECORA. Did he know him any better than you ?
Mr. HIGBEE. I think so. I don't know. Time will tell. I don't

know.
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Mr. PECOEA. Well now, what was the reason for this agreement
to give him $25,000?

Mr. HIGBEE. Well, it was this: Clarence Bitting was a large buyer
of stocks and securities for Fisher & Co.; had a great deal of in-
fluence in Wall Street. He even had an office down there for
Fisher & Co. I suppose that Goldman-Sachs did a great many
things with them. Bitting and Covington were very good friends.
Covington had the Boulevard office and Bitting was right across
the street with his main office in Detroit in the Fisher Building.
And Mr. Covington got a lot of good friends from Mr. Bitting and
established a relationship with the Fisher group for our bank that
we had had previously. The result was that it was very natural
that they would build up a warm friendship, and it is in that con-
nection that, through Bitting's relationship I assume with Gold-
man-Sachs, Covington came into the picture.

Now, when it came down to the fact of my going down to see
Mr. Weinburg, he did not take it very kindly, but everything was
very smooth. I explained to him that it was not the intent in SLUJ
way not to want to develop a relationship with Goldman-Sachs,
because I personally had felt that they were a fine firm and had
great admiration for them, and still do. But I just was not the
one to handle it, that was all. So I just gave it uj) and I did not
make an attempt to buy the stock, to be perfectly frank with you,
and all of a sudden Mr. Bitting and Mr. Covington developed this
deal. Now it is just as simple as that.

Mr. PECORA. It was felt that Mr. Covington had rendered a service
that was worth at least $25,000 to somebody ?

Mr. HIGBIE. He felt that way.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently you felt that way, too, didn't you?
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I consented.
Mr. PECORA. And your associates in that transaction also con-

sented ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. TO pay Covington $25,000?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, the Guardian Detroit Co.
Mr. PECORA. When was it paid to him ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Sir ?
Mr. PECORA. When was it paid to him ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, we did not make any profits and we did not

pay it. He was to get $25,000 out of the profits that we were to
make on the syndicate, and we did not make any profits.

Mr. PECORA. From the resale of those 25,000 shares; he was to
get $25,000 out of any profits from the resale of it ?

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, that is right.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, hadn't he rendered a great service to the

investment units in that group in inducing Goldman, Sachs & Co.
to sell these 25,000 shares at a price of approximately a million and
a quarter dollars below the market?

Mr. HIGBIE. He would have if we had been able to sell them at a
profit.

Mr. PECORA. I know, but the fact that you were able to buy them
for a million and a quarter dollars under the market was a very
distinct advantage?
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Mr. HIGBIE. Very good deal; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t was not proposed to compensate him for that,

was it ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I t was not.
Mr. PECORA. He was only to be compensated if the syndicate
Mr. HIGBIE. Profited.
Mr. PECORA. Profited from a resale of these 25,000 shares after

they had been sold by Goldman, Sachs & Co. ?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Was that the definite understanding, that he was

to get $25,000 only in the event of a profit accruing to the syndicate?
Mr. HIGBIE. That was the understanding of those that were in

the account. I would not be surprised that he had another under-
standing.

Mr. PECORA. YOU just made a remark that is rather interesting.
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I mean, being an investment banker and know-

ing my business, I probably might construe things differently than
he would.

Mr. PECORA. He said that you promised to give him $25,000. You
heard him testify to that today, didn't you ?

Mr. HIGBIE. I think that is what he said. It sounded like that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, is the statement in accordance with what you

recall to be the facts?
Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir; it is not. I promised to give him—we prom-

ised, the syndicate promised to give him—$25,000 out of the profits
that resulted from the profitable sale and disposition of those shares.

Mr. PECORA. Did any profits accrue to that syndicate from the
sale of the 25,000 shares?

Mr. HIGBIE. I believe some did; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And how much of a profit was realized by the syndi-

cate from the sale of that ?
Mr. HIGBIE. I don't know, but a loss resulted from the balance,

as you can see.
Mr. PECORA. Let us get one step at a time, please. How much of

a profit accrued to the syndicate from the resale of 7,500 shares of
the 25,000 shares that were purchased by Goldman-Sachs?

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, if it was exactly 7,500 shares I assume we made
$28,000, whatever four times 7,500 is.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. HIGBIE. DO you see ?
Mr. PECORA. And that profit was kept by the members of the

syndicate, wasn't it?
Mr. HIGBIE. That profit was probably in the account.
Mr. PECORA. I say it was kept by the members of the syndicate,

wasn't it ?
Mr. HIGBIE. That profit remained in the account if it existed,

Mr. Pecora. You know we don't close an account until the last
share is sold. So it all remains there and the plus or minus in
the account ultimately works out.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, isn't it apparent to you, Mr. Higbie, from all
that you have told us about these transactions

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA (continuing). That had the syndicate succeeded in
reselling at a profit all of the 25,000 shares that it got from Gold-
man, Sachs & Co., at $184 a share

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). That profit would have been divided

up among the members of the syndicate ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; it would.
Mr. PECORA. Which included certain individuals ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes; it would.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in view of the fact that the syndicate, on ac-

count of the break in the market which came in the last part of
October 1929

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Did not succeed in selling 7,500 shares of

that stock, those shares were thrown back on the Guardian Detroit
Co., at $184 a share at a time when

Mr. HIGBIE (interposing). They did not want them.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Wait—at a time when the market had

fallen to about $125?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes. I would not guarantee the figure of the market

at that time.
Mr. PECORA. Well, we will take it as an approximate figure.
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes.
Senator COTJZENS. DO I understand that if the syndicate, selling

syndicate, has sold those shares at the approximate market of $230 a
share, the price it was when you bought them from Goldman-Sachs,
Covington would have gotten 10 percent of those profits ?

Mr. HIGBIE. NO, sir; we never intended to do that.
Senator COUZENS. What did you intend to do ?
Mr. HIGBIE. We intended to sell the stock at a favorable price

showing us a slight mark-up on the whole 25,000 shares, a few points
mark-up.

Senator COUZENS. YOU were going to sell them below the market ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir; we were going to sell them below the market.
Senator COTJZENS. HOW many points mark-up were you going to

sell them ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Sufficient to make $250,000 on 25,000 shares. It was

about, I think, 11 points, either 11 or 10 points—10 points it would be.
Senator COUZENS. YOU were going to add 10 points to 184 and

divide it up ?
Mr. HIGBIE. And sell it at that; yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And as a result of the fact of your not being

able to do that, Mr. Bitting and Mr. Covington did not get any
profits ?

Mr. HIGBIE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was the figure of $25,000 arrived at that the

syndicate agreed to pay Mr. Covington ?
Mr. HIGBIE. Sir?
Mr. PECORA. HOW was the figure of $25,000 which the syndicate

agreed to pay Mr. Covington in certain eventualities arrived at?
Mr. HIGBIE. Well, I think he asked for it.
Mr. PECORA. Was it just an arbitrary figure not based upon any

definite calculation?
Mr. HIGBIE. That is my memory.
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The CHAIRMAN. His testimony was that he had no agreement
but that you offered him that.

Mr. HIGBIE. Well, maybe I am in error, but my best memory is
that he asked for it.

Mr. PECORA. Before we adjourn today may I ask Mr. Covington
one or two questions ? Will you come forward, Mr. Covington ?

TESTIMONY OF HARRY S. COVINGTON—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Covington, have you heard the testimony of Mr.
Higbie before this committee this afternoon?

Mr. COVINGTON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have heard all of it?
Mr. COVINGTON. AS much as I remember; tried to remember.
Mr. PECORA. Referring to the $25,000 that you said this morning

Mr. Higbie agreed to pay you for your services in connection with
this transaction with Goldman, Sachs & Co., you testified you never
got that $25,000?

Mr. COVINGTON. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Or any part of it?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you consider you had a good claim against any-

body for that $25,000? ^
Mr. COVINGTON. I did not know, Mr. Pecora. It was a verbal

situation, and I did not know whether I had a good claim or not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you offer to assign any such claim as additional

security for a loan?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom did you make that offer ?
Mr. COVINGTON. The Union Co.
Mr. PECORA. And you owed the Union Co. how much at that time ?
Mr. COVINGTON. $97,500.
Mr. PECORA. Did you actually assign that claim to them as addi-

tional security for that loan?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU assigned it by an instrument in writing?
Mr. COVINGTON. I assigned it on the note. I t was on a note. I

don't think there was any assignment as collateral as I know of.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long after you had this conversation with Higbie

in which, according to your testimony, he agreed to pay you $25,000
in connection with those services, did you make that assignment of
that claim to the Union Co.?

Mr. COVINGTON. HOW long afterwards?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. COVINGTON. It must have been right 2 or 3 weeks afterwards*
Mr. PECORA. The Union Co. was one of the investment affiliates or

units of the Guardian Detroit Group?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether the Guardian Detroit Union

Group or whether the Union Co. at any time ever sought to enforce
that claim which you had assigned to it against Mr. Higbie or any-
body else?

Mr. COVINGTON. I do not. I don't remember. I would not know
whether they did or not by conversations.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW I want to just recall Mr. Higbie for a question
about that.

Mr. COVINGTON. That assignment, Mr. Pecora, was Guardian De-
troit Co. and Keane-Higbie.

Mr. PECORA. The assignment was to the Guardian Detroit Co.?
Mr. COVINGTON. No; the assignment was against the Guardian

Detroit Co. and Keane, Higbie & Co.
Mr. PECORA. And not
Mr. COVINGTON. Not against Mr. Carlton Higbie personally.
Mr. PECORA. Will you sit down again?
Mr. COVINGTON. Yes. I think there was a misunderstanding.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you assign a claim against the Guardian

Detroit Co. and Keane, Higbie & Co., in view of the fact, according
to your testimony this morning, that that promise to pay you that
$25,000 was made by Mr. Higbie ?

Mr. COVINGTON. Well, I don't know whether he made it in an
official capacity or whether he made it as an individual. I don't
kn;ow that. Mr. Higbie was the one that told me. I only used
his name as Mr. Higbie, but when I was asked about it later on I
asked him about where he got it from and he said the Guardian
Detroit Co. and " our Keane,, Higbie & Co.", and that is the way
it read.

Mr. PECORA. Did you tell the Union Co. at the time you assigned
the claim the circumstances under which the claim arose?

Mr. COVINGTON. I don't remember whether I told them or not.
Mr. PECORA. AS a banking officer you would know that it would

be necessary to tell them something about the claim before they
would accept it?

Mr. COVINGTON. I told them, I imagine, Mr. Pecora. I realize
that I must have told them, but I don't think there is any conversa-
tion that I know anything about. I told them I had a claim and
I assigned the claim. That is all there was to it.

Mr. PECORA. All right. That is all right then, Mr. Higbie. Never
mind, in view of what Mr. Covington said, that the claim he assigned
was a claim against the Guardian Detroit Co. and Keane, Higbie &
Co. It is not necessary to question you further about that, but I will
need you tomorrow morning at 10 o'clock.

Mr. HIGBIE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will take a recess until 10 o'clock

tomorrow morning.
(Accordingly, at 4.02 p.m., an adjournment was taken until 10 a.m.

of the following day.)
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